SLM CORP Form PRER14A July 11, 2007

Table of Contents

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549 SCHEDULE 14A

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(A) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Filed by the Registrant b Filed by a Party other than the Registrant o Check the appropriate box:

- **b** Preliminary Proxy Statement
- o Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))
- o Definitive Proxy Statement
- o Definitive Additional Materials
- o Soliciting Material Pursuant to §240.14a-12

SLM CORPORATION

(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)

(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)

Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):

- o No fee required.
- o Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.
 - (1) Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:
 - (2) Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:
 - (3) Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):
 - (4) Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
 - (5) Total fee paid:

0	Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing. (1) Amount Previously Paid:
	(2) Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:
	(3) Filing Party:
	(4) Date Filed:

Table of Contents

12061 Bluemont Way Reston, Virginia 20190

July [], 2007

Dear Stockholder:

The board of directors of SLM Corporation, acting upon the unanimous recommendation of the transaction committee of the board of directors, has approved a merger agreement providing for the acquisition of SLM Corporation by Mustang Holding Company Inc., an entity owned by an investor group consisting of affiliates of J.C. Flowers & Co. LLC and each of JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. and Bank of America, N.A. If the merger contemplated by the merger agreement is completed, you will be entitled to receive \$60.00 in cash, without interest and less any applicable withholding taxes, in exchange for each share of common stock owned by you at the effective time of the merger (unless you have exercised your appraisal rights with respect to the merger).

At a special meeting of our stockholders, you will be asked to vote on a proposal to approve and adopt the merger agreement. The special meeting will be held on August [], 2007 at 11:00 a.m. local time, at the Company s offices located at 12061 Bluemont Way, Reston, Virginia 20190. Notice of the special meeting and the related proxy statement are enclosed.

The accompanying proxy statement provides you with detailed information about the special meeting, the merger agreement and the merger. A copy of the merger agreement is attached as Annex A to the proxy statement. We encourage you to read the entire proxy statement and the merger agreement carefully. You may also obtain more information about SLM Corporation from documents we have filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Our board of directors has determined that the merger is fair to and in the best interests of SLM Corporation and its stockholders and recommends that you vote FOR the approval and adoption of the merger agreement. This recommendation is based, in part, upon the unanimous recommendation of the transaction committee of the board of directors consisting of four independent directors.

Your vote is very important. We cannot complete the merger unless a majority of the votes entitled to be cast by the holders of the outstanding shares of common stock are cast in favor of the approval and adoption of the merger agreement. The failure of any stockholder to vote on the proposal to approve and adopt the merger agreement will have the same effect as a vote against the approval and adoption of the merger agreement.

Whether or not you plan to attend the special meeting, please complete, date, sign and return, as promptly as possible, the enclosed proxy card in the accompanying reply envelope, or submit your proxy by telephone or the Internet. If you have Internet access, we encourage you to record your vote via the Internet. If you attend the special meeting and vote in person, your vote by ballot will revoke any proxy previously submitted.

Thank you in advance for your cooperation and continued support.

Sincerely,

Albert L. Lord Chairman of the Board

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities regulatory agency has approved or disapproved the merger, passed upon the merits or fairness of the merger or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of the disclosure in this document. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The proxy statement is dated July [], 2007, and is first being mailed to stockholders on or about July [], 2007.

Table of Contents

12061 Bluemont Way Reston, Virginia 20190

NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS To Be Held On August [], 2007

July [], 2007

Dear Stockholder:

A special meeting of stockholders of SLM Corporation, a Delaware corporation, will be held on August [], 2007 at 11:00 a.m. local time, at the Company s offices located at 12061 Bluemont Way, Reston, Virginia 20190, for the following purposes:

- 1. To consider and vote on a proposal to approve and adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of April 15, 2007, by and among SLM Corporation, Mustang Holding Company Inc., a Delaware corporation and Mustang Merger Sub, Inc., a Delaware corporation and a wholly owned subsidiary of Mustang Holding Company Inc. A copy of the merger agreement is attached as Annex A to the accompanying proxy statement. Pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement, Mustang Merger Sub, Inc. will merge with and into SLM Corporation and each outstanding share of SLM Corporation s common stock, par value \$0.20 per share (other than shares held by the SLM Corporation as treasury stock or owned by Mustang Holding Company Inc. or Mustang Merger Sub, Inc. and shares held by stockholders, if any, who have properly demanded statutory appraisal rights), will be converted into the right to receive \$60.00 in cash, without interest and less any applicable withholding taxes.
- 2. To approve the adjournment of the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are insufficient votes at the time of the meeting to approve and adopt the merger agreement.

Only stockholders of record on June 29, 2007 are entitled to notice of and to vote at the special meeting or at any adjournment or postponement of the special meeting. All stockholders of record are cordially invited to attend the special meeting in person.

The approval and adoption of the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes entitled to be cast by the holders of SLM Corporation's common stock. Even if you plan to attend the special meeting in person, we request that you complete, sign, date and return the enclosed proxy or submit your proxy by telephone or the Internet prior to the special meeting to ensure that your shares will be represented at the special meeting if you are unable to attend. If you have Internet access, we encourage you to record your vote via the Internet. If you fail to return your proxy card or fail to submit your proxy by telephone or the Internet, your shares will not be counted for purposes of determining whether a quorum is present at the meeting and will have the same effect as a vote against the approval and adoption of the merger agreement, but will not affect the outcome of the vote regarding the adjournment proposal, if necessary. If you are a stockholder of record, voting in person at the meeting will revoke any proxy previously submitted. If you hold your shares through a bank, broker or other custodian, you must obtain a legal proxy from such custodian in order to vote in person at the meeting.

If your shares are held by a bank or broker, please bring to the special meeting your statement evidencing your beneficial ownership of SLM Corporation common stock and photo identification.

Stockholders of SLM Corporation who do not vote in favor of the approval and adoption of the merger agreement will have the right to seek appraisal of the fair value of their shares of common stock if they deliver a demand for appraisal before the vote is taken on the merger agreement and comply with all requirements of Delaware law, which are

summarized in the accompanying proxy statement.

WHETHER OR NOT YOU PLAN TO ATTEND THE SPECIAL MEETING, PLEASE COMPLETE, DATE, SIGN AND RETURN, AS PROMPTLY AS POSSIBLE, THE ENCLOSED PROXY IN THE ACCOMPANYING REPLY ENVELOPE, OR SUBMIT YOUR PROXY BY TELEPHONE OR THE INTERNET. IF YOU HAVE INTERNET ACCESS, WE ENCOURAGE YOU TO RECORD YOUR VOTE VIA THE INTERNET. STOCKHOLDERS WHO ATTEND THE MEETING MAY REVOKE THEIR PROXIES AND VOTE IN PERSON.

Mary F. Eure *Corporate Secretary*

Table of Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
SUMMARY	1
QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE SPECIAL MEETING AND THE MERGER	11
CAUTIONARY STATEMENT CONCERNING FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION	15
THE PARTIES TO THE MERGER	16
THE SPECIAL MEETING	17
Time, Place and Purpose of the Special Meeting	17
Record Date and Quorum	17
Vote Required for Approval	17
Proxies and Revocation	18
Adjournments and Postponements	18
Rights of Stockholders Who Object to the Merger	18
Solicitation of Proxies	19
Questions and Additional Information	19
Availability of Documents	19
Proposal to Approve and Adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger; Recommendation of the Board of	
<u>Directors</u>	19
THE MERGER	20
Background of the Merger	20
Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the Transaction Committee and Our Board of Directors	26
Opinions of Financial Advisors	29
Management Estimates Utilized in Financial Presentation	35
Financing of the Merger	36
Other Financing Transactions	38
Existing Debt	38
Limited Guarantees	38
Additional Agreements	39
Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger	39
Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger to Our Stockholders	45
Antitrust and Other Regulatory Approvals	46
Delisting and Deregistration of Common Stock	47
THE MERGER AGREEMENT	48
The Merger	48
Effective Time: Marketing Period	48
Merger Consideration	49
Treatment of Options and Other Awards	49
Treatment of Preferred Stock	50
Payment for the Shares of Common Stock	50
Representations and Warranties	50
Conduct of Business Prior to Closing	52
Agreement to Take Further Action and to Use Reasonable Best Efforts	54
Financing	55
Convertible Notes	57

i

Table of Contents

	Page
Conditions to the Merger	57
Restrictions on Solicitations of Other Offers	58
Recommendation Withdrawal/Termination in Connection with a Superior Proposal	59
<u>Termination of the Merger Agreement</u>	60
<u>Termination Fees</u>	61
<u>Indemnification and Insurance</u>	62
Employee Benefits	62
Amendment, Extension and Waiver	63
Specific Performance and Limitation on Liability	63
SUBSEQUENT EVENTS	63
MARKET PRICE OF COMMON STOCK	64
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT	64
DISSENTERS RIGHTS OF APPRAISAL	68
SUBMISSION OF STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS	70
HOUSEHOLDING OF SPECIAL MEETING MATERIALS	70
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	71
Annex A Agreement and Plan of Merger	
Annex B Opinion of UBS Securities LLC	
Annex C Opinion of Greenhill & Co., LLC	
Annex D Section 262 of the Delaware General Corporation Law	
ii	

Table of Contents

SUMMARY

The following summary highlights selected information in this proxy statement and may not contain all the information that may be important to you. Accordingly, we encourage you to read carefully this entire proxy statement, its annexes and the documents referred to or incorporated by reference in this proxy statement. Each item in this summary includes a page reference directing you to a more complete description of that topic. See Where You Can Find More Information beginning on page 71.

The Parties to the Merger (Page 16)

SLM Corporation, a Delaware corporation, which we refer to as the Company, is the nation sleading provider of saving-and paying-for-college programs. The Company originates education loans and serves nearly 10 million student and parent customers. The Company and its subsidiaries offer debt management services as well as business and technical products to a range of business clients, including higher education institutions, student loan guarantors and state and federal agencies.

Mustang Holding Company Inc., which we refer to as Parent, is a newly formed Delaware corporation. Parent was formed solely for the purpose of effecting the merger and the transactions related to the merger. Parent has not engaged in any business except activities incidental to its formation and in connection with the transactions contemplated by the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of April 15, 2007, by and among the Company, Parent and Mustang Merger Sub, Inc., which we refer to as the merger agreement. Following completion of the merger, Parent will be owned 50.2% by investment vehicles affiliated with J.C. Flowers & Co. LLC, which we refer to as J.C. Flowers, and 24.9% by each of JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., which we refer to as JPMorgan Chase, and Bank of America, N.A., which we refer to as Bank of America as an Investor and collectively as the Investor Group.

Mustang Merger Sub, Inc., which we refer to as Merger Sub, is a newly formed Delaware corporation and a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent that was formed solely for the purpose of completing the merger. Merger Sub has not engaged in any business except activities incidental to its organization and in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

The Merger (Page 20)

The merger agreement provides that Merger Sub will merge with and into the Company at the effective time of the merger, which we refer to as the merger. The Company will be the surviving corporation in the merger and following the merger will continue to do business as SLM Corporation or Sallie Mae. We refer to the Company after the completion of the merger as the surviving corporation. In the merger, each outstanding share of the Company s common stock, par value \$0.20 per share (other than shares held by the Company as treasury stock or owned by Parent or Merger Sub and shares held by stockholders who have properly demanded statutory appraisal rights), will be converted into the right to receive \$60.00 in cash, without interest and less any applicable withholding taxes, which we refer to in this proxy statement as the merger consideration. Prior to completion of the merger, the Company will not pay dividends on the Company s common stock.

Effects of the Merger (Page 49)

If the merger is completed, you will be entitled to receive \$60.00 in cash, without interest and less any applicable withholding taxes, for each share of the Company s common stock owned by you, unless you have exercised your

statutory appraisal rights with respect to the merger. As a result of the merger, the Company will cease to be a publicly traded company. You will not own any shares of the surviving corporation.

The Special Meeting (Page 17)

Time, Place and Date

The special meeting will be held on August [], 2007 at 11:00 a.m. local time, at the Company s offices located at 12061 Bluemont Way, Reston, Virginia 20190.

1

Table of Contents

Purpose

At the special meeting, you will be asked to consider and vote upon the approval and adoption of the merger agreement, pursuant to which Merger Sub will merge with and into the Company.

Record Date and Quorum

You are entitled to vote at the special meeting if you owned shares of the Company s common stock at the close of business on June 29, 2007, the record date for the special meeting. You will have one vote for each share of the Company s common stock that you owned on the record date. As of the record date there were 412,049,301 shares of the Company s common stock outstanding and entitled to vote. A majority of the total voting power of the Company s common stock issued, outstanding and entitled to vote at the special meeting constitutes a quorum for the purpose of considering the proposals.

Vote Required

The approval and adoption of the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes entitled to be cast by the holders of the outstanding shares of the Company s common stock. Approval of the proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the Company s common stock represented in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote on the matter, whether or not a quorum is present.

Common Stock Ownership of Directors and Executive Officers

As of the record date, the directors and executive officers of the Company held less than 4% in the aggregate of the shares of the Company s common stock entitled to vote at the special meeting. All of our directors and executive officers have advised the Company that they plan to vote all of their shares in favor of the approval and adoption of the merger agreement.

Voting and Proxies

Any stockholder of record entitled to vote at the special meeting may submit a proxy by telephone, the Internet, returning the enclosed proxy card by mail or voting in person by appearing at the special meeting. If your shares of the Company's common stock are held in street name by your broker, you should instruct your broker on how to vote your shares of the Company's common stock using the instructions provided by your broker. If you do not provide your broker with instructions, your shares of the Company's common stock will not be voted and that will have the same effect as a vote AGAINST the approval and adoption of the merger agreement. The persons named in the accompanying proxy will also have discretionary authority to vote on any adjournments or postponements of the special meeting.

Revocability of Proxy

Any stockholder of record who executes and returns a proxy card (or submits a proxy via telephone or the Internet) may revoke the proxy at any time before it is voted at the special meeting in any one of the following ways:

if you hold your shares in your name as a stockholder of record, by notifying our Secretary, Mary F. Eure, in writing, at 12061 Bluemont Way, Reston, Virginia 20190;

by attending the special meeting and voting in person (your attendance at the meeting will not, by itself, revoke your proxy; you must vote in person at the meeting);

by submitting a later-dated proxy card;

if you voted by telephone or the Internet, by voting a second time by telephone or Internet; or

2

Table of Contents

if you have instructed a broker, bank or other nominee to vote your shares of the Company s common stock, by following the directions received from your broker, bank or other nominee to change those instructions.

Treatment of Options and Other Awards (Page 49)

Stock Options. Upon the completion of the merger, each outstanding option to acquire the Company s common stock granted under our equity incentive plans, whether or not vested, that remains outstanding as of the closing of the merger will be cancelled and converted into the right to receive a cash payment equal to the number of shares of the Company s common stock underlying the option multiplied by the amount (if any) by which \$60.00 exceeds the applicable exercise price of the option, less any applicable withholding taxes.

Restricted Stock Units. Upon the completion of the merger, all restricted stock units, whether or not vested, will be cancelled and converted into the right to receive a cash payment equal to the number of shares of the Company s common stock underlying the restricted stock units multiplied by \$60.00, less any applicable withholding taxes.

Deferred Stock Units. Upon the completion of the merger, all amounts held in participant accounts under the deferred compensation plans that are denominated in the Company's common stock will be converted into the right to receive a cash payment equal to the number of shares of the Company's common stock deemed held in such accounts multiplied by \$60.00. This obligation will be payable or distributable in accordance with the terms of our deferred compensation plans, as amended to comply with Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code.

Restricted Stock. Upon the completion of the merger, each share of restricted stock, whether or not vested, will be cancelled and converted into the right to receive a cash payment equal to the number of shares of the Company s common stock represented by the share of restricted stock multiplied by \$60.00, less any applicable withholding taxes.

Employee Stock Purchase Plan. The Company has taken all action necessary to cause our Employee Stock Purchase Plan to be suspended as of the end of April 2007. The Company has caused the then current offering periods to end and such periods are the final offering periods under the plan. Upon completion of the merger, the Employee Stock Purchase Plan will be terminated.

Recommendation of the Transaction Committee and Our Board of Directors (Page 26)

Transaction Committee. The transaction committee is a committee of independent members of our board of directors that was formed on February 7, 2007, for the purpose of evaluating strategic alternatives of the Company. The transaction committee unanimously determined that the merger is advisable and that it is in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders to effect the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and unanimously recommended that the board of directors (i) authorize and approve entry by the Company into the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby and (ii) recommend the approval and adoption of the merger agreement and the merger by the Company s stockholders. For a discussion of the material factors considered by the transaction committee in reaching its conclusions, see The Merger Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the Transaction Committee and Our Board of Directors beginning on page 26.

Board of Directors. The board of directors, acting upon the unanimous recommendation of the transaction committee, (i) determined that the merger agreement and the merger are fair to and in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders and declared the merger to be advisable, (ii) approved the execution, delivery and performance of the merger agreement and the completion of the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger, and (iii) resolved to recommend that the stockholders approve the adoption of the merger agreement and directed that such matter be submitted to the stockholders for their approval. The board of directors recommends that

stockholders vote **FOR** the approval and adoption of the merger agreement and **FOR** the adjournment of the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies.

3

Table of Contents

If the board of directors withdraws or modifies, in a manner adverse to Parent, its recommendation that the stockholders approve and adopt the merger agreement, Parent may terminate the merger agreement and the Company would be required to pay Parent a \$900 million fee upon such termination by Parent.

Interests of the Company s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger (Page 39)

In considering the recommendation of the board of directors, you should be aware that our directors and executive officers may have interests in the merger that are different from, or in addition to, your interests as a stockholder, that may present actual or potential conflicts of interest.

All unvested options and restricted and performance shares will vest in connection with the merger. The Company s directors will receive an aggregate of \$312,306,183 in respect of vested and unvested options as follows: Bates \$7,114,311; Daley \$10,160,011; Diefenderfer \$4,737,178; Gilleland \$4,595,391; Goode \$3,350,189; Hunt \$4,532,269; Lambert \$7,280,313; Lord \$224,920,802; Munitz \$609,509; Porter \$25,193,904; Schoellkopf \$3,874,610; Shapiro \$9,983,250; and Williams \$5,954,446.

The Company s executive officers will receive an aggregate of \$56,972,302 in respect of their vested options, unvested options and restricted and performance shares as follows: Andrews \$16,116,200; Autor \$16,022,128; Lavet \$9,730,101; Masino \$666,165; McCormack \$8,975,958; and Moehn \$5,461,750.

In the event that there are certain terminations of employment following the merger, the executive officers would receive the following approximate severance payments: Andrews \$2,250,000; Autor \$1,600,000; Lavet \$1,360,000; Masino \$698,800; McCormack \$2,050,000; and Moehn \$1,825,000, and will be subject to two-year non-competition and non-solicitation restrictions. The executives are also entitled to tax-equalization payments in the event the executive becomes subject to excise tax under Section 4999 of the Code.

In accordance with terms of the merger agreement, the officers of the Company at the effective time of the merger shall be the officers of the surviving corporation until such time as their successors are appointed. Currently, our executive officers do not have employment agreements and we are unaware of any change in their benefits that will occur after the effective time of the merger. See The Merger Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger.

Opinions of Financial Advisors (Page 29)

In connection with the merger, the transaction committee s financial advisors, UBS Securities LLC, which we refer to as UBS, and Greenhill & Co., LLC, which we refer to as Greenhill, each separately delivered to the transaction committee and the board of directors a written opinion, each dated April 15, 2007, as to the fairness, from a financial point of view and as of the date of such opinion, of the merger consideration to be received by the holders of the Company s common stock (other than, in the case of UBS opinion, Parent, holders of beneficial interests in Parent and their respective affiliates to the extent they are holders of the Company s common stock and, in the case of Greenhill s opinion, affiliates of or holders of beneficial interests in Parent or Merger Sub to the extent they are holders of the Company s common stock). The full text of the written opinions of UBS and Greenhill are attached to this proxy statement as Annex B and Annex C, respectively. Holders of the Company s common stock are encouraged to read these opinions carefully in their entirety for a description of the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and limitations on the review undertaken. UBS and Greenhill s opinions were provided to the transaction committee and board of directors and were directed only to fairness of the merger consideration from a financial point of view, do not address any other aspect of the merger or any related transaction and do not constitute a recommendation to any stockholder as to how to vote or act with respect to the merger or any matters relating to the merger.

Under the terms of UBS engagement, the Company has agreed to pay UBS for its financial advisory services in connection with the merger an aggregate fee estimated to be approximately \$50.6 million, of which \$10 million (representing approximately 20% of UBS aggregate fee) has been paid and approximately \$40.6 million (representing approximately 80% of UBS aggregate fee) is contingent upon completion of the merger. Under the terms of Greenhill s engagement, the Company has agreed to pay Greenhill \$4 million upon delivery of its opinion, all of which has been paid.

4

Table of Contents

Financing (Page 36)

Parent and Merger Sub estimate that the total amount of funds necessary to complete the merger and related transactions will be approximately \$25.3 billion, which will be funded by new credit facilities, private offerings of debt securities and equity financing provided by the Investor Group. Funding of the equity and debt financing is subject to the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in the commitment letters under which such financing will be provided. See The Merger Financing of the Merger beginning on page 36. The following arrangements are in place for the financing of the merger, including the payment of the aggregate merger consideration and the payment of related transaction costs, charges, fees and expenses:

Equity Financing. Parent has received equity commitment letters from each Investor, pursuant to which, and subject to the conditions contained therein, the Investors have agreed severally to make or secure aggregate capital contributions of up to approximately \$8.8 billion to Parent.

Debt Financing. Parent has received a debt commitment letter from Bank of America and JPMorgan Chase, which we refer to collectively as the Lender Parties, and certain of their respective affiliates to provide Parent (i) up to \$12.5 billion under a senior secured term loan facility and (ii) to the extent Parent does not issue up to \$4.0 billion in aggregate principal amount of senior second lien secured notes in a Rule 144A offering or other private placement, \$4.0 billion under a senior second lien secured bridge facility.

Other Financings. On April 30, 2007, the Lender Parties and certain affiliates thereof entered into Participation Purchase and Security Agreements with subsidiaries of the Company pursuant to which such Lender Parties and their affiliates agreed to purchase participation interests in eligible FFELP and private credit loans up to an aggregate amount of \$30.0 billion. These arrangements will be available until the earliest to occur of (i) February 15, 2008, (ii) the closing date of the merger and (iii) ninety days after termination of the merger agreement (or fifteen days after the date of termination of the merger agreement in connection with a superior proposal, as defined in the merger agreement).

In addition, the Lender Parties have agreed to provide upon closing, subject to the conditions set forth in the debt commitment letter, (i) three-year asset-backed commercial paper conduit facilities (with 364-day committed liquidity support facilities) of not more than \$28.0 billion in the aggregate, for securitization of FFELP and private credit loans of the surviving corporation and its subsidiaries, (ii) forward flow purchase facilities regarding the purchase and sale of certain FFELP and private credit student loans for an aggregate purchase price of up to \$180.0 billion over five years following the Closing Date and (iii) a loan purchase facility regarding the purchase and sale of eligible unencumbered assets for an aggregate purchase price of up to \$20.0 billion over the 364 days following the Closing Date.

Antitrust and Other Regulatory Approvals (Page 46)

We have agreed to use our reasonable best efforts to obtain all regulatory approvals required to complete the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended, which we refer to as the HSR Act, and the rules promulgated thereunder by the Federal Trade Commission, which we refer to as the FTC, the merger may not be completed until notification and report forms have been filed with the FTC and the Antitrust Division of the Department of Justice, which we refer to as the DOJ, and applicable waiting periods have expired or been terminated. The Company and Parent filed notification and report forms under the HSR Act with the FTC and the Antitrust Division of the DOJ on May 18, 2007, and termination of the applicable waiting period was granted on June 18, 2007. Parent filed for approval from the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation on June 1, 2007, and the parties have filed for other approvals from federal, state and foreign

regulatory authorities.

Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences (Page 45)

The exchange of shares of the Company s common stock for cash pursuant to the merger agreement generally will be a taxable transaction to U.S. Holders for U.S. federal income tax purposes. U.S. Holders who exchange their shares of the Company s common stock in the merger will generally recognize capital gain or loss in an amount equal to the difference, if any, between the cash received in the merger and their adjusted

5

Table of Contents

tax basis in their shares of the Company s common stock. You should consult your own tax advisor for a complete analysis of the effect of the merger for federal, state, local and foreign tax purposes.

Conditions to the Merger (Page 57)

Conditions to Each Party s Obligations. Each party s obligation to complete the merger is subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the following conditions:

approval and adoption of the merger agreement by the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes entitled to be cast by holders of the outstanding shares of the Company s common stock;

absence of any applicable law prohibiting the completion of the merger; and

the expiration or termination of any applicable waiting period under the HSR Act relating to the merger and the receipt of such other approvals and consents the failure of which to obtain would result in a material adverse effect (as defined in the merger agreement) on the Company.

Conditions to Parent s and Merger Sub s Obligations. The obligation of Parent and Merger Sub to complete the merger is subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the following additional conditions:

the Company must have performed in all material respects all of its obligations required to be performed by it at or prior to the effective time of the merger;

subject to certain materiality thresholds, the representations and warranties of the Company set forth in the merger agreement must be true and correct as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the effective time of the merger as though made on and as of the effective time of the merger (except that representations and warranties that by their terms speak specifically as of the date of the merger agreement or another date must be true and correct as of such date); and

Parent must have received a certificate signed on behalf of the Company by an executive officer of the Company to the foregoing effect.

Conditions to the Company s **Obligations.** Our obligation to complete the merger is subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the following further conditions:

each of Parent and Merger Sub must have performed in all material respects all of its obligations required to be performed by it at or prior to the effective time of the merger;

the representations and warranties of Parent and Merger Sub contained in the merger agreement must be true in all material respects at and as of the effective time of the merger as if made at and as of such time (except that representations and warranties that by their terms speak specifically as of the date of the merger agreement or another date shall be true and correct as of such date); and

the Company must have received a certificate signed by an executive officer of Parent to the foregoing effect.

To the extent legally permitted, either party may waive compliance with conditions to the closing of the merger. Our board of directors intends to re-solicit stockholder approval if either party waives material conditions to the closing of the merger and such changes in the terms of the merger render the disclosure that the Company previously provided to stockholders materially misleading.

Restrictions on Solicitations of Other Offers (Page 58)

Commencing on the date of the merger agreement, we have agreed not to:

solicit, initiate or knowingly take any action to facilitate or encourage the submission of any offer, proposal or inquiry from any third party relating to the acquisition of securities or assets of the Company;

enter into or participate in any discussions or negotiations with, furnish any information relating to the Company or any of our subsidiaries or afford access to the business, properties, assets, books or records

6

Table of Contents

of the Company or any of our subsidiaries to, otherwise cooperate in any way with, or knowingly assist, participate in, facilitate or encourage any effort by, any third party that is seeking to make a proposal relating to the acquisition of securities or assets of the Company;

fail to make and include in the proxy statement, or withdraw or modify in a manner adverse to Parent, the board of directors recommendation that stockholders approve and adopt the merger agreement; or

enter into any agreement in principle, letter of intent, term sheet or other similar instrument relating to any proposal by a third party relating to the acquisition of securities or assets of the Company.

Notwithstanding these restrictions, at any time prior to the approval of the merger agreement by our stockholders, we are permitted to engage in discussions or negotiations with, or provide information with respect to the Company to, any third party to the extent that:

we receive a written acquisition proposal from a third party that our board of directors (acting through the transaction committee if such committee still exists) believes in good faith to be bona fide;

our board of directors (acting through the transaction committee if such committee still exists) determines in good faith, after consultation with its independent financial advisors and outside counsel, that such acquisition proposal constitutes or could reasonably be expected to result in a superior proposal; and

after consultation with its outside counsel, the Company s board of directors (acting through the transaction committee if such committee still exists) determines in good faith that the failure to take such action would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable law.

In addition, we may terminate the merger agreement and enter into a definitive agreement with respect to a superior proposal if we receive a bona fide written acquisition proposal that our board of directors (acting through the transaction committee if such committee still exists) concludes in good faith, after consultation with its independent financial advisor and outside counsel, constitutes a superior proposal, after giving effect to any adjustments to the terms of the merger agreement offered by Parent, and determines in good faith, after consultation with outside counsel, that the failure to take such action would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable law. The Company is not entitled to enter into any agreement with respect to a superior proposal unless the merger agreement has been or is concurrently terminated in accordance with its terms and in certain circumstances the Company has concurrently paid to Parent the \$900 million termination fee as described in further detail in The Merger Agreement Termination Fees beginning on page 61.

Termination of the Merger Agreement (Page 60)

The merger agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the completion of the merger, whether before or after stockholder approval has been obtained:

by mutual written consent of the Company and Parent; or

by either the Company or Parent, if:

the merger is not completed on or before February 15, 2008, so long as the failure of the merger to be completed by such date is not the result of, or caused by, the failure of the terminating party to comply with the terms of the merger agreement;

there shall be any applicable law that makes completion of the merger illegal or otherwise prohibits or enjoins the Company or Parent from consummating the merger and such enjoinment is final and nonappealable; or

our stockholders, at the special meeting or at any adjournment or postponement thereof at which the merger agreement is voted on, fail to approve and adopt the merger agreement; or

7

Table of Contents

by Parent, if:

our board of directors fails to make (and include in the proxy statement), or withdraws or modifies in a manner adverse to Parent its recommendation that the stockholders of the Company approve and adopt the merger agreement (or recommends an acquisition proposal or takes any action or makes any statement inconsistent with its recommendation that the stockholders of the Company approve and adopt the merger agreement);

the Company breaches its obligations to call the special meeting for the purpose of voting on the approval and adoption of the merger agreement or to not solicit, initiate or knowingly take any action to facilitate or encourage the submission of any acquisition proposals; or

the Company breaches any of its representations, warranties, covenants or agreements under the merger agreement in a manner that would give rise to the failure of certain conditions to closing and the breach is not, or is not capable of being, cured within sixty days of receipt of written notice by Parent to the Company (but not later than February 15, 2008); *provided* that neither Parent nor Merger Sub is then in breach of the merger agreement so as to cause specified conditions to closing to not be satisfied; or

by the Company, if:

such termination is effected prior to obtaining stockholder approval in order to enter into an agreement with respect to a superior proposal, but only to the extent the Company, concurrently with such termination, pays to Parent the termination fee required under the merger agreement;

Parent or Merger Sub has breached any of its representations, warranties, covenants or agreements under the merger agreement in a manner that would give rise to the failure of certain conditions to closing and the breach is not, or is not capable of being, cured within sixty days of receipt of written notice by the Company to Parent (but not later than February 15, 2008); *provided* that the Company is not in material breach of the merger agreement so as to cause the closing conditions relating to Parent and Merger Sub s obligations to complete the merger not to be satisfied; or

the merger is not completed on or prior to the second business day after the final day of the marketing period and all conditions to the obligations of Parent and Merger Sub (which include the Company having performed its obligations, other than delivery of any officer s certificate) have been satisfied and such conditions continue to be satisfied (as further discussed below under The Merger Agreement Effective Time; Marketing Period beginning on page 48).

Termination Fees (Page 61)

The merger agreement provides that the Company will be required to pay Parent a termination fee equal to \$900 million upon termination of the merger agreement in the following circumstances:

Parent terminates the merger agreement because our board of directors fails to make (and include in the proxy statement), or withdraws or modifies in a manner adverse to Parent, its recommendation that the stockholders of the Company approve and adopt the merger agreement (or recommends an acquisition proposal or takes any action or makes any statement inconsistent with its recommendation that the stockholders of the Company approve and adopt the merger agreement);

Parent terminates the merger agreement because the Company breaches its obligations to call the special meeting for the purpose of voting on the approval and adoption of the merger agreement or to not solicit, initiate or knowingly take any action to facilitate or encourage the submission of any acquisition proposals from third parties; or

the Company terminates the merger agreement prior to the special meeting in order to enter into a definitive agreement with respect to a superior proposal.

8

Table of Contents

The Company will also be required to pay Parent a fee equal to \$900 million in the following circumstances:

the Company or Parent terminates the merger agreement because the merger is not completed by February 15, 2008, and (i) prior to February 15, 2008 a bona fide acquisition proposal has been made by a third party and (ii) within twelve months after such termination, the Company enters into a definitive agreement with respect to, or completes, any acquisition proposal; or

the Company or Parent terminates the merger agreement because our stockholders, at the special meeting or at any adjournment or postponement thereof at which the merger agreement is voted on, fail to approve and adopt the merger agreement, and (i) prior to the special meeting a bona fide acquisition proposal has been made by a third party and (ii) within twelve months after such termination, the Company enters into a definitive agreement with respect to, or completes, any acquisition proposal.

The merger agreement provides that Parent will be required to pay the Company a termination fee equal to \$900 million upon termination of the merger agreement in the following circumstances:

the Company terminates the merger agreement because Parent or Merger Sub has breached any of its representations, warranties, covenants or agreements under the merger agreement in a manner that would give rise to the failure of certain conditions to closing and the breach is not, or is not capable of being, cured within sixty days of receipt of written notice by the Company to Parent (but not later than February 15, 2008); provided that the Company is not in breach of the merger agreement so as to cause the closing conditions relating to Parent and Merger Sub s obligations to complete the merger not to be satisfied, and at the time of such termination there is no state of facts or circumstances that would reasonably be expected to cause the conditions to the obligations of Parent and Merger Sub (other than delivery of an officer s certificate) not to be satisfied by February 15, 2008;

the Company terminates the merger agreement in the situation where the merger is not completed on or prior to the second business day after the final day of the marketing period and all conditions to the obligations of Parent and Merger Sub (which include the Company having performed its obligations, other than delivery of any officer s certificate) have been satisfied and such conditions continue to be satisfied; or

the Company or Parent terminates the merger agreement because the merger is not completed by February 15, 2008 as a result of Parent or its affiliates failing to satisfy the HSR Act condition to closing.

Limitation on Liability (Page 63)

The Company s sole and exclusive remedy with respect to any breach of the merger agreement will be the termination of the merger agreement in accordance with its terms and payment by Parent to the Company of the \$900 million termination fee, if applicable.

Specific Performance (Page 63)

The Company is not entitled to seek an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of the merger agreement by Parent or Merger Sub or any remedy to enforce specifically the terms and provisions of the merger agreement.

Parent and Merger Sub are entitled to seek an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of the merger agreement by the Company or to enforce specifically the performance of the terms and provisions of the merger agreement by the Company in any federal court located in the State of Delaware or any Delaware state court, in addition to any other

remedy to which they are entitled at law or in equity.

Limited Guarantees (Page 38)

In connection with the merger agreement, each of the Investors entered into a limited guarantee with the Company under which, among other things, each of the Investors is guaranteeing payment of the termination

9

Table of Contents

fee payable by Parent, if applicable, and Parent s obligation for breach of the merger agreement, if applicable, up to a maximum amount equal to each Investor s respective pro rata share of \$900 million. The limited guarantee is the Company s sole recourse against each Investor as a guarantor.

Appraisal Rights (Page 68)

Under Delaware law, holders of the Company s common stock who do not vote in favor of approving and adopting the merger agreement will have the right to seek appraisal of the fair value of their shares of the Company s common stock as determined by the Delaware Court of Chancery if the merger is completed, but only if they comply with all requirements of Delaware law, which are summarized in this proxy statement. This appraisal amount could be more than, the same as or less than the merger consideration. Any holder of the Company s common stock intending to exercise such holder s appraisal rights, among other things, must submit a written demand for an appraisal to us prior to the vote on the approval and adoption of the merger agreement and must not vote or otherwise submit a proxy in favor of approval and adoption of the merger agreement. Your failure to follow exactly the procedures specified under Delaware law will result in the loss of your appraisal rights.

Market Price of Common Stock (Page 64)

The closing sale price of the Company s common stock on the New York Stock Exchange, which we refer to as the NYSE, on April 12, 2007, the last trading day prior to press reports of rumors regarding a potential acquisition of the Company, was \$40.75. The \$60.00 per share to be paid for each share of the Company s common stock in the merger represents a premium of approximately 47.24% to the closing price on April 12, 2007 and a premium of approximately 44.17% to the average closing share price during the thirty trading days ended April 12, 2007.

10

Table of Contents

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE SPECIAL MEETING AND THE MERGER

The following questions and answers are intended to address briefly some commonly asked questions regarding the merger, the merger agreement and the special meeting. These questions and answers may not address all questions that may be important to you as a stockholder. Please refer to the Summary and the more detailed information contained elsewhere in this proxy statement, the annexes to this proxy statement and the documents referred to or incorporated by reference in this proxy statement, which you should read carefully. See Where You Can Find More Information beginning on page 71.

Q. What is the proposed transaction?

A. The proposed transaction is the acquisition of the Company by Parent, an entity owned by the Investor Group, pursuant to the merger agreement. The Investor Group includes affiliates of J.C. Flowers, Bank of America and JPMorgan Chase. Once the merger agreement has been approved and adopted by the stockholders and other closing conditions under the merger agreement have been satisfied or waived, Merger Sub, a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent, will merge with and into the Company. The Company will be the surviving corporation and a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent.

Q. What will I receive in the merger?

A. Upon completion of the merger, you will be entitled to receive \$60.00 in cash, without interest and less any applicable withholding taxes, in exchange for each share of the Company s common stock that you own, unless you have exercised your appraisal rights with respect to the merger. For example, if you own 100 shares of the Company s common stock, you will receive \$6,000 in cash in exchange for your shares of the Company s common stock, less any applicable withholding tax. You will not own any shares in the surviving corporation.

Q. When and where is the special meeting?

A. The special meeting of the Company will be held on August [], 2007 at 11:00 a.m. local time, at the Company s offices located at 12061 Bluemont Way, Reston, Virginia 20190.

Q. What vote is required for the Company s stockholders to approve and adopt the merger agreement?

A. An affirmative vote of a majority of the votes entitled to be cast by the holders of the outstanding shares of the Company s common stock is required to approve and adopt the merger agreement.

Q: What vote of the Company s stockholders is required to approve the proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies?

A. The proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the Company s common stock represented in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote on the matter, whether or not a quorum is present.

Q. How does the Company s board of directors recommend that I vote?

A. The board of directors, acting upon the unanimous recommendation of the transaction committee, recommends that you vote **FOR** the proposal to approve and adopt the merger agreement and **FOR** the proposal to adjourn the

special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are insufficient votes at the time of the special meeting to approve and adopt the merger agreement. You should read The Merger Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the Transaction Committee and Our Board of Directors beginning on page 26 for a discussion of the factors that the transaction committee and the board of directors considered in deciding to recommend the approval and adoption of the merger agreement.

Q. What effects will the proposed merger have on the Company?

A. As a result of the proposed merger, the Company will cease to be a publicly-traded company and will be wholly owned by Parent. You will no longer have any interest in the Company s future earnings or

11

Table of Contents

growth. Following completion of the merger, the registration of the Company s common stock and the Company s reporting obligations with respect to the Company s common stock under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, which we refer to as the Exchange Act, will be terminated upon application to the Securities and Exchange Commission, which we refer to as the SEC. In addition, upon completion of the proposed merger, shares of the Company s common stock will no longer be listed on any stock exchange or quotation system, including the NYSE.

Q. What happens if the merger is not completed?

A. If the merger agreement is not approved and adopted by stockholders or if the merger is not completed for any other reason, stockholders will not receive any payment for their shares in connection with the merger. Instead, the Company will remain a public company and the Company s common stock will continue to be listed and traded on the NYSE. Under specified circumstances, the Company may be required to pay Parent a termination fee as described under the caption The Merger Agreement Termination Fees beginning on page 61.

Q. What do I need to do now?

A. Even if you plan to attend the special meeting, after carefully reading and considering the information contained in this proxy statement, if you hold your shares in your own name as the stockholder of record, please vote your shares by completing, signing, dating and returning the enclosed proxy card, or by using the telephone number printed on your proxy card or by using the Internet voting instructions printed on your proxy card. If you have Internet access, we encourage you to record your vote via the Internet. You can also attend the special meeting and vote. DO NOT return your stock certificate(s) with your proxy.

O. How do I vote?

A: You may vote by:

signing and dating each proxy card you receive and returning it in the enclosed prepaid envelope;

using the telephone number printed on your proxy card;

using the Internet voting instructions printed on your proxy card; or

if you hold your shares in street name, follow the procedures provided by your broker, bank or other nominee.

If you return your signed proxy card, but do not mark the boxes showing how you wish to vote, your shares will be voted **FOR** the proposal to approve and adopt the merger agreement and **FOR** the adjournment proposal.

Q. How can I change or revoke my vote?

A. You have the right to change or revoke your proxy at any time before the vote taken at the special meeting:

if you hold your shares in your name as a stockholder of record, by notifying our Secretary, Mary F. Eure, in writing, at 12061 Bluemont Way, Reston, Virginia 20190;

by attending the special meeting and voting in person (your attendance at the meeting will not, by itself, revoke your proxy; you must vote in person at the meeting);

by submitting a later-dated proxy card;

if you voted by telephone or the Internet, by voting a second time by telephone or Internet; or

if you have instructed a broker, bank or other nominee to vote your shares, by following the directions received from your broker, bank or other nominee to change those instructions.

12

Table of Contents

Q. If my shares are held in street name by my broker, bank or other nominee, will my broker, bank or other nominee vote my shares for me?

A. Your broker, bank or other nominee will only be permitted to vote your shares if you instruct your broker, bank or other nominee how to vote. You should follow the procedures provided by your broker, bank or other nominee regarding the voting of your shares. If you do not instruct your broker, bank or other nominee to vote your shares, your shares will not be voted and the effect will be the same as a vote **AGAINST** the approval and adoption of the merger agreement, but will not have an effect on the proposal to adjourn the special meeting.

Q. How do I vote my SLM Corporation 401(k) Savings Plan shares of common stock?

A. If you participate in the Sallie Mae Stock Fund, which we refer to as the fund, under the Sallie Mae 401(k) Savings Plan or the Sallie Mae DMO 401(k) Savings Plan, which we refer to collectively as the plans, you may give voting instructions to Fidelity Management Trust Company, trustee of the plans, by completing and returning the voting instructions that you will be receiving from the trustee. Your instructions tell the trustee how to vote the number of shares of the Company s common stock representing your proportionate interest in the fund which you are entitled to vote under the plan. Any such instructions will be kept confidential. The trustee will vote the number of shares of the Company s common stock representing your proportionate interest in the fund in accordance with your duly executed and delivered voting instructions. If you do not give the trustee voting instructions, the trustee will vote such shares in the same proportion as the shares for which the trustee receives voting instructions from other plan participants, unless doing so would not be consistent with the trustee s duties under applicable law.

Your voting instructions must be received by the trustee by 1:00 a.m. Central time on August [], 2007. You will be provided instructions on how to cast your vote. You may revoke previously given voting instructions prior to 1:00 a.m. Central time on August [], 2007. You may revoke your voting instructions by notifying the trustee by Internet, telephone or mail that you are withdrawing your prior instructions and requesting another voting instruction.

Q. What do I do if I receive more than one proxy or set of voting instructions?

A. If you also hold shares in street name, directly as a record holder or otherwise through the Company s stock purchase plans, you may receive more than one proxy and/or set of voting instructions relating to the special meeting. These should each be voted and/or returned separately as described elsewhere in this proxy statement in order to ensure that all of your shares are voted.

Q. What happens if I sell my shares before the special meeting?

A. The record date of the special meeting is earlier than the special meeting and the date that the merger is expected to be completed. If you transfer your shares of the Company's common stock after the record date but before the special meeting, you will retain your right to vote at the special meeting, but will have transferred the right to receive the \$60.00 per share in cash to be received by our stockholders in the merger. In order to receive the \$60.00 per share, you must hold your shares through completion of the merger.

Q. Am I entitled to exercise appraisal rights instead of receiving the merger consideration for my shares?

A. Yes. As a holder of the Company s common stock, you are entitled to appraisal rights under Delaware law in connection with the merger if you follow the applicable legal requirements. See Dissenters Rights of Appraisal

beginning on page 68.

Q. When is the merger expected to be completed? What is the marketing period?

A. We are working toward completing the merger as quickly as possible, and we anticipate that it will be completed in either the third or fourth quarter of 2007. However, the exact timing of the completion of the merger cannot be predicted. In order to complete the merger, we must obtain stockholder approval and the other closing conditions under the merger agreement must be satisfied or waived (as permitted by

13

Table of Contents

law). In addition, Parent is not obligated to complete the merger until the expiration of a thirty consecutive calendar day period that it may use to complete its financing for the merger, which we refer to as the marketing period. The marketing period generally begins to run twenty-one calendar days prior to the Company stockholder meeting if we provided certain financial and other information to Parent and we have satisfied all conditions under the merger agreement other than stockholder approval; *provided* that the marketing period must occur entirely before or entirely after the periods (i) from and including August 18, 2007 through and including September 3, 2007 or (ii) from and including December 18, 2007 through and including January 1, 2008. The marketing period may also be required to re-commence under certain circumstances. If the merger is not completed by February 15, 2008, either Parent or the Company may terminate the merger agreement so long as the failure of the merger to be completed by such date is not the result of, or caused by, the failure of the terminating party to comply with the terms of the merger agreement. See The Merger Agreement Effective Time; Marketing Period and The Merger Agreement Conditions to the Merger beginning on pages 48 and 57, respectively.

Q. Will a proxy solicitor be used?

A. Yes. The Company has engaged MacKenzie Partners to assist in the solicitation of proxies for the special meeting and the Company estimates it will pay MacKenzie Partners a fee of approximately \$20,000. The Company has also agreed to reimburse MacKenzie Partners for reasonable administrative and out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with the proxy solicitation and indemnify MacKenzie Partners against certain losses, costs and expenses.

Q. Should I send in my stock certificates now?

A. No. After the merger is completed, you will be sent a letter of transmittal with detailed written instructions for exchanging your shares of the Company s common stock for the merger consideration. If your shares are held in street name by your broker, bank or other nominee you will receive instructions from your broker, bank or other nominee as to how to effect the surrender of your street name shares in exchange for the merger consideration. **Please do not send your certificates in now.**

Q. Who can help answer my other questions?

A. If you have additional questions about the merger, need assistance in submitting your proxy or voting your shares of the Company s common stock, or need additional copies of the proxy statement or the enclosed proxy card, please call the Corporate Secretary s Office at (703) 984-6785 or MacKenzie Partners, our proxy solicitor, toll-free at 800-323-2885 (banks and brokerage firms call collect at 212-929-5500).

14

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT CONCERNING FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION

This proxy statement, and the documents to which we refer you in this proxy statement, include forward-looking statements based on estimates and assumptions. There are forward-looking statements throughout this proxy statement, including, without limitation, under the headings Summary, Questions and Answers about the Special Meeting and the Merger, The Merger, The Merger Regulatory Approvals, and in statements containing words such as contemplates, believes. estimates. anticipates. continues. expects. mav. will. could. should or w words or phrases. These statements, which are based on information currently available to us, are not guarantees of future performance and may involve risks and uncertainties that could cause our actual growth, results of operations, performance and business prospects, and opportunities to materially differ from those expressed in, or implied by, these statements. These forward-looking statements speak only as of the date on which the statements were made and we expressly disclaim any obligation to release publicly any updates or revisions to any forward-looking statement included in this proxy statement or elsewhere. In addition to other factors and matters contained or incorporated in this document, these statements are subject to risks, uncertainties, and other factors, including, among others:

the occurrence of any event, change or other circumstances that could give rise to the termination of the merger agreement;

the outcome of any legal proceedings that have been or may be instituted against the Company and others relating to the merger agreement;

the inability to complete the merger due to the failure to obtain stockholder approval or the failure to satisfy other conditions to completion of the merger, including the expiration or termination of applicable waiting period under the HSR Act;

the failure to obtain the necessary debt financing arrangements set forth in commitment letters received in connection with the merger;

the failure of the merger to close for any other reason;

risks that the proposed transaction disrupts current plans and operations and the potential difficulties in employee retention as a result of the merger;

the effect of the announcement of the merger on our customer relationships, operating results and business generally;

the ability to recognize the benefits of the merger;

the amount of the costs, fees, expenses and charges related to the merger and the actual terms of certain financings that will be obtained for the merger;

the impact of the substantial indebtedness incurred to finance the completion of the merger;

and other risks detailed in our current filings with the SEC, including our most recent filings on Forms 10-Q and 10-K. See Where You Can Find More Information beginning on page 71. Many of the factors that will determine our future results are beyond our ability to control or predict. In light of the significant uncertainties inherent in the forward-looking statements contained herein, readers should not place undue reliance on forward-looking statements,

which reflect management s views only as of the date hereof. We cannot guarantee any future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements. The statements made in this proxy statement represent our views as of the date of this proxy statement, and it should not be assumed that the statements made herein remain accurate as of any future date. Moreover, we assume no obligation to update forward-looking statements or update the reasons that actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in forward-looking statements, except as required by law.

15

THE PARTIES TO THE MERGER

SLM Corporation

12061 Bluemont Way Reston, Virginia 20190 (703) 810-3000

The Company is the nation s leading provider of saving-and paying-for-college programs. The Company originates education loans and serves nearly 10 million student and parent customers. The Company and its subsidiaries offer debt management services as well as business and technical products to a range of business clients, including higher education institutions, student loan guarantors and state and federal agencies.

For more information about the Company, please visit our website at www.salliemae.com. Our website address is provided as an inactive textual reference only. The information provided on our website is not part of this proxy statement, and therefore is not incorporated by reference. See also Where You Can Find More Information beginning on page 71. The Company s common stock is publicly traded on the NYSE under the symbol SLM.

Parent

Mustang Holding Company Inc. c/o J.C. Flowers & Co. LLC 717 Fifth Avenue, 26th Floor New York, New York 10022 (212) 404-6800

Parent is a newly formed Delaware corporation. Parent was formed solely for the purpose of acquiring the Company and has not engaged in any business except activities incidental to its formation and in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Following completion of the merger, Parent will be owned 50.2% by investment vehicles affiliated with J.C. Flowers and 24.9% by each of JPMorgan Chase and Bank of America.

At the effective time of the merger, Parent will be owned by the Investor Group. The Investors have the right to include additional investors in Parent and as a result, the Investors may ultimately include additional equity participants.

Merger Sub

Mustang Merger Sub, Inc. c/o J.C. Flowers & Co. LLC 717 Fifth Avenue, 26th Floor New York, New York 10022 (212) 404-6800

Merger Sub is a newly formed Delaware corporation and a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent that was formed solely for the purpose of completing the merger. Merger Sub has not engaged in any business except activities incidental to its formation and in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Upon the completion of the proposed merger, Merger Sub will cease to exist and the Company will continue as the surviving corporation.

THE SPECIAL MEETING

Time, Place and Purpose of the Special Meeting

This proxy statement is being furnished to our stockholders as part of the solicitation of proxies by our board of directors for use at the special meeting to be held on August [], 2007 at 11:00 a.m. local time, at the Company s offices located at 12061 Bluemont Way, Reston, Virginia 20190, or at any postponement or adjournment thereof. The purpose of the special meeting is for our stockholders to consider and vote upon approval and adoption of the merger agreement (and to approve the adjournment of the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies). Our stockholders must approve and adopt the merger agreement in order for the merger to occur. If the stockholders fail to approve and adopt the merger agreement, the merger will not occur. A copy of the merger agreement is attached to this proxy statement as Annex A. This proxy statement and the enclosed form of proxy are first being mailed to our stockholders on July [], 2007.

Record Date and Quorum

We have fixed the close of business on June 29, 2007 as the record date for the special meeting, and only holders of record of the Company s common stock on the record date are entitled to vote at the special meeting. On the record date, there were 412,049,301 shares of the Company s common stock outstanding and entitled to vote. Each share of the Company s common stock entitles its holder to one vote on all matters properly coming before the special meeting.

A majority of the total voting power of the Company s common stock issued, outstanding and entitled to vote at the special meeting constitutes a quorum for the purpose of considering the proposals. Shares of the Company s common stock represented at the special meeting but not voted, including shares of the Company s common stock for which proxies have been received but for which stockholders have abstained, will be treated as present at the special meeting for purposes of determining the presence or absence of a quorum for the transaction of all business. In the event that a quorum is not present at the special meeting, it is expected that the meeting will be adjourned or postponed to solicit additional proxies.

Vote Required for Approval

Approval and adoption of the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes entitled to be cast by the holders of the outstanding shares of the Company s common stock. For the proposal to approve and adopt the merger agreement, you may vote **FOR**, **AGAINST** or **ABSTAIN**. Abstentions will not be counted as votes cast or shares voting on the proposal to approve and adopt the merger agreement, but will count for the purpose of determining whether a quorum is present. If you abstain, it will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the approval and adoption of the merger agreement.

Under the rules of the NYSE, brokers who hold shares in street name for customers have the authority to vote on routine proposals when they have not received instructions from beneficial owners. However, brokers are precluded from exercising their voting discretion with respect to approving non-routine matters such as the approval and adoption of the merger agreement and, as a result, absent specific instructions from the beneficial owner of such shares, brokers are not empowered to vote those shares, referred to generally as broker non-votes. These broker non-votes will be counted for purposes of determining a quorum, but will have the same effect as a vote AGAINST the approval and adoption of the merger agreement.

As of June 29, the record date, the directors and executive officers of the Company held and are entitled to vote, in the aggregate, 14,502,208 shares of the Company s common stock, representing less than 4% of the Company s common stock outstanding. The directors and executive officers have informed the Company that they currently intend to vote all of their shares of the Company s common stock **FOR** the approval and adoption of the merger agreement.

17

Proxies and Revocation

If you submit a proxy by telephone or the Internet or by returning a signed proxy card by mail, your shares will be voted at the special meeting as you indicate on your proxy card or by such other method. If you sign your proxy card without indicating your vote, your shares will be voted **FOR** the approval and adoption of the merger agreement and **FOR** the adjournment or postponement of the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies, and in accordance with the recommendations of our board of directors on any other matters properly brought before the special meeting for a vote.

If your shares of the Company s common stock are held in street name, you will receive instructions from your broker, bank or other nominee that you must follow in order to have your shares voted. If you do not instruct your broker to vote your shares, it has the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** approval and adoption of the merger agreement.

Proxies received at any time before the special meeting, and not revoked or superseded before being voted, will be voted at the special meeting. You have the right to change or revoke your proxy at any time before the vote taken at the special meeting:

if you hold your shares in your name as a stockholder of record, by notifying the Company s Secretary, Mary F. Eure, in writing, at 12061 Bluemont Way, Reston, Virginia 20190;

by attending the special meeting and voting in person (your attendance at the meeting will not, by itself, revoke your proxy; you must vote in person at the meeting);

by submitting a later-dated proxy card;

if you voted by telephone or the Internet, by voting a second time by telephone or Internet; or

if you have instructed a broker, bank or other nominee to vote your shares, by following the directions received from your broker, bank or other nominee to change those instructions.

Please do not send in your stock certificates with your proxy card. When the merger is completed, a separate letter of transmittal will be mailed to you that will enable you to receive the merger consideration in exchange for your stock certificates.

Adjournments and Postponements

Although it is not currently expected, the special meeting may be adjourned or postponed for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies. Any adjournment may be made without notice (if the adjournment is not for more than thirty days or if after the adjournment no new record date is fixed), other than by an announcement made at the special meeting of the time, date and place of the adjourned meeting. Whether or not a quorum exists, holders of a majority of the combined voting power of the Company s common stock represented in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote thereat may adjourn the special meeting. Any signed proxies received by the Company which do not include voting instructions regarding an adjournment of the special meeting will be voted **FOR** an adjournment or postponement of the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies. Any adjournment or postponement of the special meeting for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies will allow the Company s stockholders who have already sent in their proxies to revoke them at any time prior to their use at the special meeting as adjourned or postponed.

Rights of Stockholders Who Object to the Merger

Stockholders are entitled to statutory appraisal rights under Delaware law in connection with the merger. This means that you are entitled to have the value of your shares determined by the Delaware Court of Chancery and to receive payment based on that valuation. The ultimate amount you receive as a dissenting stockholder in an appraisal proceeding may be more than, the same as or less than the amount you would have received under the merger agreement.

To exercise your appraisal rights, you must submit a written demand for appraisal to the Company before the vote is taken on the merger agreement and you must not vote in favor of the approval and adoption of the

18

Table of Contents

merger agreement. Your failure to follow exactly the procedures specified under Delaware law will result in the loss of your appraisal rights. See Dissenters Rights of Appraisal beginning on page 68 and the text of the Delaware appraisal rights statute reproduced in its entirety as Annex D.

Solicitation of Proxies

This proxy solicitation is being made and paid for by the Company on behalf of its board of directors. In addition, we have retained MacKenzie Partners to assist in the solicitation. We will pay MacKenzie Partners approximately \$20,000 plus reasonable out-of-pocket expenses for their assistance. Our directors, officers and employees may also solicit proxies by personal interview, mail, e-mail, telephone, facsimile or other means of communication. These persons will not be paid additional remuneration for their efforts. We will also request brokers and other fiduciaries to forward proxy solicitation material to the beneficial owners of shares of the Company s common stock that the brokers and fiduciaries hold of record. Upon request, we will reimburse them for their reasonable out-of-pocket expenses. In addition, we will indemnify MacKenzie Partners against any losses arising out of that firm s proxy soliciting services on our behalf.

Questions and Additional Information

If you have more questions about the merger or how to submit your proxy, or if you need additional copies of this proxy statement or the enclosed proxy card or voting instructions, please call MacKenzie Partners at 800-323-2885.

Availability of Documents

The opinions referenced in this proxy statement will be made available for inspection and copying at the principal executive offices of the Company during its regular business hours by any interested holder of the Company s common stock.

Proposal to Approve and Adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger; Recommendation of the Board of Directors

The Company s board of directors, acting upon the unanimous recommendation of the transaction committee, has approved the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby. The Company s board of directors has determined that the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby are advisable and in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders and recommends that the Company s stockholders vote **FOR** the proposal to approve and adopt the merger agreement. See The Merger Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the Transaction Committee and Our Board of Directors on page 26 for a more detailed discussion of the recommendation of the Company s board of directors.

19

THE MERGER

The following discussion contains material information pertaining to the merger. This discussion of the merger is qualified in its entirety by reference to the merger agreement, which is annexed to this proxy statement. You should read the entire merger agreement carefully as it is the legal document that governs the merger.

Background of the Merger

To enhance stockholder value, the Company s board of directors has periodically discussed and reviewed the Company s business, strategic direction, performance and prospects in the context of developments in the industry and in the markets in which the Company operates. The Company s board of directors has also regularly discussed with senior management various potential strategic alternatives.

In the fall of 2005, representatives of the Company had various exploratory discussions with representatives of several private equity firms, including representatives of a private equity firm that we refer to below as the Other Bidder, concerning a potential acquisition of the Company. The discussions were terminated in December 2005 due in substantial part to the uncertainty of the parties involved as to the feasibility of a leveraged buyout of the Company, including in particular concerns relating to whether the Company would be able to maintain its investment grade debt ratings in connection with any such transaction.

In October 2006, Mr. Albert L. Lord, the Chairman of the board of directors of the Company, had a discussion with Mr. Spencer Fleischer of Friedman Fleischer & Lowe, a San Francisco-based private equity firm regarding the private equity industry and inquired about the parties who might have an interest in pursuing a possible transaction with the Company. Mr. Lord made the inquiry based on Mr. Lord s personal knowledge of Mr. Fleischer as part of Mr. Lord s overall efforts to assess strategic options for the Company. In November 2006, Mr. Fleischer introduced Mr. Lord to representatives of J.C. Flowers to discuss the possibility of an acquisition of the Company.

Although the circumstances remained that had made a leveraged buyout of the Company difficult in the fall of 2005, Mr. Lord engaged in a discussion with J.C. Flowers because of the reputation of that firm, and Mr. J. Christopher Flowers in particular, as being experienced in and capable of completing complex transactions in the financial services industry and having in depth knowledge of the financial services industry. After the initial discussion with Mr. Flowers, Mr. Lord held intermittent discussions with Mr. Flowers regarding the possibility of an acquisition of the Company by an investor group led by J.C. Flowers. Thereafter, senior management of the Company met other representatives of J.C. Flowers to discuss the possibility of a transaction and review the Company s business.

On January 25, 2007, at a regularly scheduled meeting of the board of directors of the Company, the board of directors discussed strategic alternatives of the Company and asked management to review strategic options for the Company and report back to the board of directors at its next regularly scheduled meeting. As a result of such request, the Company requested that Sandler O Neill & Partners, L.P., which we refer to as Sandler O Neill, review strategic alternatives for the Company and prepare a report on strategic alternatives for the next regularly scheduled meeting of the board of directors, to be held in March 2007.

On February 7, 2007, after Mr. Flowers indicated to Mr. Lord that he believed that a transaction between the Company and a group of investors to be led by J.C. Flowers might be feasible, the board of directors convened a meeting to review the preliminary discussions that had taken place with J.C. Flowers. After discussion, the board of directors approved the formation of a transaction committee comprised of independent directors Ann Torre Bates, Ronald F. Hunt, Albert L. Lord and Wolfgang Schoellkopf to evaluate and review strategic opportunities for the

Company.

On several occasions in February, senior management of the Company had meetings with representatives of J.C. Flowers, JPMorgan Chase and Bank of America to discuss the Company s business including the Company s business outlook, the legislative and regulatory environment for the student loan industry, and the feasability of financing a leveraged buyout. J.C. Flowers requested the participation of JPMorgan Chase and Bank of America because, among other reasons, they are both prominent financial institutions familiar with

20

Table of Contents

the lending and capital markets businesses, including the distribution of assets such as student loans, into the capital markets and because their possible participation might facilitate a transaction.

On February 12, 2007, the transaction committee held a telephonic meeting to consider the retention of independent legal counsel and financial advisors.

After the February 12 meeting, Messrs. Lord and Schoellkopf, on behalf of the transaction committee, held meetings with several law firms and investment banks. On February 16, 2007, at a telephonic meeting of the transaction committee, Messrs. Lord and Schoellkopf informed other members of the transaction committee that they had interviewed possible legal advisors and, after discussion, the transaction committee determined to engage Davis Polk & Wardwell, which we refer to as Davis Polk, as its legal advisor. Representatives of Davis Polk were then invited to join the meeting and reviewed with the transaction committee its fiduciary duties in connection with its consideration of a possible transaction. On March 2, 2007, Messrs. Lord and Schoellkopf informed other members of the transaction committee that they had interviewed possible financial advisors, including UBS and Greenhill, and, subsequently, the transaction committee determined to retain UBS as financial advisor to the transaction committee, subject to negotiation and execution of an approved engagement letter.

Also on March 2, 2007, the transaction committee determined that it would be beneficial to meet with representatives of J.C. Flowers to learn more about their assessment of the Company and their perspectives on the possibility of a transaction.

On March 8, 2007, the transaction committee and its financial and legal advisors met with representatives of J.C. Flowers and Bank of America. A representative of Bank of America indicated that it was expecting to be a member of the Investor Group. The transaction committee was further advised that JPMorgan Chase was also expected to join the Investor Group. After the meeting, the transaction committee and representatives of UBS and Davis Polk met to discuss next steps and to review other potential third parties that might be interested in exploring a potential transaction with the Company. Members of the transaction committee were committed to creating a strong competitive process; however, the committee recognized that it was also important to preserve the confidentiality of any process in view of the potential for material disruption to the Company (including the potential for damage to its investment grade rating) that might result from a premature public disclosure, which necessarily meant limiting the number of bidders involved. Concern was also expressed that given the size and public prominence of the Company and the special characteristics of a leveraged buyout involving the Company, particularly the Company s continuous need for significant amounts of capital to fund its ongoing operations, a premature public disclosure could negatively impact the Company s credit ratings or the Company s access to capital markets and result in an unsatisfactory offer or the Company not being acquired at all. In light of the presence in the Investor Group of two major financial institutions and a private equity fund with a high level of acknowledged experience in financial institutions transactions, as well as the discussions with several private equity firms in the fall of 2005 regarding a potential transaction which indicated that a transaction involving a leveraged buyout of the Company would be difficult, the transaction committee determined to limit the number of parties to be approached. After review of a number of potential parties, the transaction committee instructed UBS to approach a leading private equity firm which we refer to as the Other Bidder. The transaction committee instructed UBS to contact the Other Bidder because of the prior interest the Other Bidder had shown in an acquisition of the Company, the reputation of the Other Bidder as a leading private equity firm capable of completing large, complex leveraged buyout transactions and the favorable impression that the Other Bidder s approach to analyzing the Company s business and structuring a potential transaction in connection with the discussions in the fall of 2005 regarding a potential transaction had left on the members of the transaction committee. No other parties were contacted as a result of the transaction committee weighing the risks of premature disclosure as described above compared to the transaction committee s assessment of the likelihood of significant interest from other parties.

On March 9, 2007, the transaction committee held a telephonic meeting at which representatives of UBS discussed the response of the Other Bidder to inquiries from UBS about a possible transaction. UBS informed the transaction committee that the Other Bidder had indicated that it was prepared to commence due diligence of the Company immediately and was interested in pursuing a possible transaction.

21

Table of Contents

On March 11, 2007, Messrs. Lord and Schoellkopf and representatives of UBS met with representatives of the Other Bidder regarding a potential transaction.

On March 14, 2007, the transaction committee held a meeting at which Messrs. Lord and Schoellkopf updated the transaction committee and representatives of UBS and Davis Polk on their meeting with representatives of the Other Bidder on March 11, 2007. Messrs. Lord and Schoellkopf reported that the Other Bidder was determined to pursue a potential transaction and that they thought it appropriate that the Other Bidder be invited to submit an indication of interest.

Later on March 14, 2007, the board of directors met for its regularly scheduled meeting. Among other activities, it received a report from Sandler O Neill regarding the strategic alternatives for the Company and a report from the transaction committee and its financial and legal advisors regarding the process being undertaken by the transaction committee. The report by Sandler O Neill was consistent with the board of directors and the transaction committee s view that a possible transaction was worth pursuing.

On March 21, 2007, the transaction committee held a telephonic meeting at which representatives of UBS updated the transaction committee on developments with the Investor Group and the Other Bidder. The transaction committee discussed next steps for the transaction and instructed UBS to inform the Investor Group and the Other Bidder that they should submit their initial indications of interest on March 26, 2007.

On March 22, 2007, in accordance with the transaction committee s instructions, UBS sent bid process letters to J.C. Flowers and the Other Bidder. The letters specified March 26, 2007 as the submission deadline for an offer to acquire 100% of the Company s common stock and requested that each prospective bidder submit, among other things, a proposed price indication and a detailed description of the structure and funding sources for its proposal, with particular emphasis on whether debt ratings of the Company after the transaction was consummated would constitute a condition to such a proposal.

During March and April, the Company, with the assistance of Sandler O Neill and UBS, assembled non-public information (including certain non-public financial information regarding the Company s financial condition and results of operations, as well as the Company s budgets, plans and forecasts for future periods) in response to requests from J.C. Flowers and the Other Bidder and their respective equity and debt financing sources and made this information available to the representatives of J.C. Flowers and the Other Bidder and their respective equity and debt financing sources through an on-line data room. During this period, management of the Company held several meetings with representatives of J.C. Flowers and the Other Bidder and their respective equity and debt financing sources (which included Bank of America and JPMorgan Chase for J.C. Flowers and a number of prominent financial institutions for the Other Bidder) to discuss the Company s business, operations, plans, budgets and forecasts, and to answer questions raised by them and their respective advisors regarding these matters. The transaction committee instructed management to refrain from engaging in discussions with either bidder regarding their personal roles or involvement in a potential transaction until such time as an agreement was reached by the transaction committee with a bidder on the price and principal terms of a transaction.

On March 26, 2007, the transaction committee held a meeting. At the meeting, representatives of UBS updated the transaction committee on the indicative proposal letter submitted by the Other Bidder earlier in the day. The Other Bidder proposed to acquire 100% of the Company s common stock for between \$56.00 and \$57.50 per share in cash. The proposal was not contingent on obtaining financing or the Company maintaining an investment grade credit rating. Representatives of UBS informed the transaction committee that the Investor Group had indicated to UBS that the Investor Group would not submit an indicative proposal on March 26, 2007 as requested by the transaction committee and instead requested exclusivity as a condition to proceeding with the transaction. UBS also reported that

the Investor Group had emphasized the importance of the Company retaining an investment grade credit rating after the transaction and indicated that its members would be unlikely to proceed without an investment grade credit rating for the Company after the transaction. The transaction committee rejected the request for exclusivity and was thereafter advised by representatives of the Investor Group that they would submit a bid on March 28, 2007. After further discussions, the transaction committee decided, based upon the receipt of a proposal from the Other Bidder and the communication from the Investor Group, that the Company was well positioned to receive bids from two credible potential

22

Table of Contents

acquirors and that the benefits of bringing another potential acquiror into the process were outweighed by the negative impact such an action might have on the Company and on the possibility of a successful conclusion of the current process. The transaction committee therefore instructed Davis Polk to distribute a draft merger agreement to the Other Bidder and instructed UBS not to contact other potential bidders at that time. Also on March 26, 2007, UBS reviewed with the transaction committee the current market environment, the Company s strategic position and the possible strategic alternatives available to the Company of continuing with its current business strategy, making a strategic acquisition or being acquired in a transaction.

On March 29, 2007, the Investor Group submitted an indicative proposal letter, and the transaction committee held a telephonic meeting at which representatives of UBS updated the transaction committee on this indicative proposal letter. The Investor Group proposed to acquire 100% of the Company s common stock for \$58.25 per share in cash. The proposal was not contingent on obtaining financing or the Company maintaining an investment grade credit rating. The transaction committee discussed the proposal and instructed UBS to inform the Other Bidder and the Investor Group that final bids, including definitive merger agreements and financing commitments, should be submitted by April 11, 2007. The transaction committee also authorized the distribution of the draft merger agreement to the Investor Group.

On March 30, 2007, the board of directors held a telephonic meeting at which representatives of UBS and Davis Polk updated the board of directors on the status of negotiations with the Investor Group and the Other Bidder.

During the week of April 2, the Company, with the assistance of UBS and Sandler O Neill, conducted separate due diligence sessions with the Investor Group and the Other Bidder and their respective advisors.

On April 4, 2007, the transaction committee held a telephonic meeting at which representatives of Davis Polk updated the transaction committee on the material issues raised by the revised draft of the merger agreement received from the Other Bidder. Representatives of UBS then updated the transaction committee on the progress of due diligence being conducted by the Investor Group and the Other Bidder. The transaction committee also discussed the desirability of engaging Greenhill as an additional financial advisor to the transaction committee. The transaction committee approved the engagement of Greenhill as an additional financial advisor to the transaction committee with a view that Greenhill would be requested solely to issue an opinion with respect to the proposed transaction and would be paid a fixed fee regardless of the conclusions reached in such opinion.

Later that same day, the transaction committee received a revised draft of the merger agreement from the Investor Group.

On April 6, 2007, the transaction committee held a telephonic meeting at which Mr. Thomas J. Fitzpatrick, the then Vice Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of the Company, and Mr. C.E. Andrews, the then Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of the Company, provided an update on the due diligence conducted by the Other Bidder and the Investor Group. The transaction committee also discussed with Messrs. Fitzpatrick and Andrews the funding and liquidity needs of the Company between the signing of a merger agreement and closing. After Messrs. Fitzpatrick and Andrews left the meeting, representatives of Davis Polk reviewed with the members of the transaction committee principal issues raised by the revised drafts of the merger agreement received from the Investor Group and the Other Bidder, including the closing conditions and the allocation of various risks to the closing of the transaction.

Later that same day, representatives of Davis Polk had separate discussions with each of Wachtell, Lipton, Rosen & Katz, legal counsel for the Investor Group, and the outside legal counsel for the Other Bidder, regarding the significant issues raised by the draft merger agreements submitted by each of the bidders. Each of the bidders was instructed to submit a revised draft of the merger agreement with its definitive bids on April 11, 2007.

On April 11, 2007, the Investor Group submitted a definitive bid to acquire 100% of the Company s common stock for \$58.25 per share in cash. The proposal was accompanied by a markup of the draft merger agreement, debt commitment letters from JPMorgan Chase and Bank of America, the form of equity commitment letter and the form of limited guarantee from each of the equity sponsors of the Investor Group

23

Table of Contents

(J.C. Flowers, JPMorgan Chase and Bank of America) under which the equity sponsors would, on a several basis, guarantee the payment of the termination fee payable in certain circumstances by Parent and Merger Sub under the merger agreement.

On April 12, 2007, the Other Bidder submitted a definitive bid to acquire 100% of the Company s common stock for \$58.00 per share in cash. The proposal was accompanied by a markup of the draft merger agreement, debt commitment letters from major lending institutions, the form of equity commitment letter and the form of limited guarantee to be submitted by the Other Bidder and its equity co-investor under which the equity sponsors would guarantee the payment of the termination fee payable under the merger agreement in certain circumstances.

Later in the day, the transaction committee held a telephonic meeting at which UBS updated the transaction committee on negotiations with both bidders and informed the transaction committee that the Other Bidder had requested more time to complete its due diligence. The transaction committee discussed the timing and other implications of the Other Bidder s request and instructed UBS to inform the Other Bidder to move forward as quickly as possible. Representatives of Davis Polk and the transaction committee discussed the material issues raised by each draft of the merger agreement submitted by each of the bidders. It was noted that both bidders had made significant progress in accommodating the requests of the transaction committee communicated to them.

On the evening of April 12, 2007, the transaction committee was advised that reporters had approached the Company seeking comments for news articles to the effect that discussions regarding a possible sale of the Company were ongoing. Such news articles were subsequently published.

On April 13, 2007, a telephonic meeting of the board of directors was held at which board members were updated on the status of negotiations with each bidder and on the recent news articles. Immediately following the board meeting, the transaction committee conducted a telephonic meeting and discussed the implications that the news articles might have on the process and the status of negotiations with each bidder.

Later that day, Davis Polk engaged in negotiations with representatives of both bidders regarding the remaining issues in the draft merger agreements, including in particular the definition of Material Adverse Effect, and the treatment of possible antitrust risks of the bid by the Investor Group. In accordance with the transaction committee s instructions, UBS requested the bidders to submit their best and final offer on the afternoon of Saturday, April 14, 2007.

On the morning of April 14, 2007, the transaction committee held a telephonic meeting at which representatives of UBS updated the transaction committee on the status of the process with both bidders and representatives of Davis Polk reported on the contractual allocations of risks related to the closing being discussed with the bidders. Later that day, the transaction committee held a meeting at the offices of Davis Polk at which UBS reported to the committee that the Other Bidder had submitted an offer to purchase 100% of the Company s common stock for \$58.50 per share in cash but had indicated that further due diligence was still required before the Other Bidder would be in a position to enter into a definitive agreement. The Other Bidder had indicated that it was unwilling to give the transaction committee a clear indication of the time it would need to complete its due diligence but indicated it would be at least a few days. UBS also informed the transaction committee that the Investor Group submitted a bid to purchase 100% of the Company s common stock for \$59.00 per share in cash and that the Investor Group indicated that its due diligence was completed and it was prepared to proceed to negotiate final documents immediately. UBS further reported that the Investor Group indicated a willingness to increase its bid to \$60.00 per share in cash if the transaction committee would grant exclusivity and recommend the Investor Group s proposal to the board of directors. After deliberation, in light of the higher price offered by the Investor Group and the fact that the Other Bidder asked for more time to complete its due diligence, which the transaction committee believed increased the likelihood of creating a potentially negative impact on the Company s credit ratings and access to the capital markets as described above without any assurance that an agreement with the Other Bidder was obtainable, the transaction committee decided to move

forward with the Investor Group. The transaction committee instructed UBS to inform the Investor Group that the transaction committee was prepared to move forward to negotiate a definitive agreement with the Investor Group so long as the Investor Group was prepared to

24

Table of Contents

complete the definitive documentation and announce the transaction before the markets opened on Monday, April 16, if certain changes to the proposal were made by the Investor Group, including increasing the purchase price to \$60.00 per share and the resolution of all remaining contractual issues in the merger agreement on satisfactory terms. By choosing to move forward with the Investor Group in this manner, the transaction committee believed that it would be able to respond to any changes that the Other Bidder might propose, so long as they occurred prior to execution of a definitive agreement with the Investor Group.

Thereafter, the parties and their respective advisors worked to finalize the definitive merger agreement, financing agreements and ancillary documents.

On April 15, 2007, the transaction committee held a meeting at the offices of Davis Polk. Davis Polk updated the transaction committee on the outstanding issues in the merger agreement and reviewed the fiduciary duties of directors under Delaware law. UBS and Greenhill reviewed their joint financial analysis of the merger consideration with the transaction committee and each separately delivered an oral opinion, which opinion was confirmed by delivery of a written opinion dated April 15, 2007, to the transaction committee and the board of directors, to the effect that, as of that date and based on and subject to certain assumptions, matters considered and limitations described in such opinion, the merger consideration to be received by the holders of the Company s common stock (other than, in the case of UBS opinion, Parent, holders of beneficial interests in Parent and their respective affiliates to the extent they are holders of the Company s common stock and, in the case of Greenhill s opinion, affiliates of or holders of beneficial interests in Parent or Merger Sub to the extent they are holders of the Company s common stock) pursuant to the merger agreement was fair, from a financial point of view, to such holders of the Company s common stock.

After considering the terms of the proposed merger agreement with the Investor Group and other related transaction documents and the other factors set forth in Reasons for the Merger, Recommendation of the Transaction Committee and Our Board of Directors Transaction Committee , the transaction committee unanimously resolved that the proposed merger with the Investor Group was advisable and in the best interest of the Company and its stockholders, that it was advisable and in the best interest of the Company and its stockholders to enter into the merger agreement with the Investor Group and the transactions contemplated thereby and recommended that the board of directors approve and declare advisable such transactions and agreements and recommend approval and adoption by the Company s stockholders of such merger agreement.

Later in the day, the board of directors met at the offices of Davis Polk. Davis Polk reviewed with the board of directors the fiduciary duties of directors under Delaware law. Mr. Lord updated the board of directors on the offers submitted by both the Investor Group and the Other Bidder on the previous day and reported that the transaction committee had unanimously determined that the proposed merger agreement with the Investor Group was advisable and in the best interest of the Company and its stockholders and recommended that the board of directors approve and declare advisable the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby and recommend approval and adoption by the Company s stockholders of such merger agreement. UBS and Greenhill reviewed with the board of directors their joint financial analysis of the merger consideration which previously had been reviewed with the transaction committee and each separately confirmed for the board of directors its opinion regarding the fairness, from a financial point of view, of the merger consideration rendered earlier in the day to the transaction committee. After considering the proposed terms of the merger agreement with the Investor Group, the other related transaction documents and the other factors set forth in Reasons for the Merger, Recommendation of the Transaction Committee and Our Board of Directors Our Board of Directors , the board of directors, by unanimous vote of the directors present, approved and declared advisable and in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders the merger agreement with the Investor Group and the transactions contemplated thereby, and recommended that the stockholders of the Company vote for the approval and adoption of the merger agreement.

On April 15, 2007, the Company, Parent and Merger Sub executed the merger agreement and ancillary agreements and the transaction was announced prior to the opening of the NYSE on April 16, 2007.

25

Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the Transaction Committee and Our Board of Directors

Transaction Committee

The transaction committee, consisting solely of independent directors, and acting with the advice and assistance of the Company's independent legal and financial advisors, evaluated and negotiated the merger proposal, including the terms and conditions of the merger agreement, with Parent and Merger Sub and the Investor Group. The transaction committee unanimously determined that the merger is advisable and that it is in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders for the Company to enter into the merger agreement, and unanimously recommended that the board of directors (i) authorize and approve entry by the Company into the merger agreement and the completion of the transactions contained therein and (ii) recommend that the stockholders of the Company approve and adopt merger agreement.

In the course of reaching its determination, the transaction committee considered the following factors and potential benefits of the merger, each of which the members of the transaction committee believed supported its decision:

the current and historical market prices of the Company s common stock and the fact that the price of \$60.00 per share represented a premium to those historical prices, a premium of approximately 47.24% to the closing share price of the Company s common stock on April 12, 2007, the last trading day prior to press reports of rumors regarding a potential acquisition of the Company, and a premium of approximately 44.17% to the average closing price for the thirty trading days ended April 12, 2007;

the possible alternatives to the sale of the Company, including continuing to operate the Company on a stand-alone basis, and the risks and uncertainties associated with such alternatives, including the risks associated with future results of operations, compared to the certainty of the cash value that our stockholders would realize on their investment as a result of the merger;

the various recent legislative and regulatory proposals which include the rulemaking proposed by the U.S. Department of Education, the Student Loan Sunshine Act, the College Student Relief Act of 2007 and the President s 2008 budget proposal. The rulemaking proposed by the U.S. Department of Education and the Student Loan Sunshine Act both sought to change the sales and marketing practices permitted under the federal family education loan program and, if enacted, would cause disruption in the Company s current sales and marketing strategy. If either the College Student Relief Act of 2007 or the President s 2008 budget proposal were enacted, the government s support of the federal family education loan program would decrease through a reduction in interest rate subsidies received by lenders and an increase in fees and credit risk for lenders. If all or any portion of these proposals are enacted, the Company s ability to sustain its current level of profitability and growth may be negatively impacted;

the negotiations between the transaction committee and the Investor Group resulting in a price per share of the Company s common stock that was higher than the original price offered by the Investor Group and the best and final offer made by the Other Bidder;

the results of the exploratory conversations that the Company had with representatives of several private equity firms in the fall of 2005 and the fact that, despite the existence of only one other bidder, the transaction committee believed that there had been vigorous competition throughout the process between the Other Bidder and the Investor Group, both with respect to price and other key terms, which resulted in the Company receiving two credible bids;

the joint financial presentation of UBS and Greenhill, including the separate opinions of UBS and Greenhill, each dated April 15, 2007, to the Company s transaction committee and board of directors as to the fairness, from a financial point of view and as of the date of the opinions, of the merger consideration to be received by the holders of the Company s common stock (other than, in the case of UBS opinion, Parent, holders of beneficial interests in Parent and their respective affiliates to the extent they are holders of the Company s common stock and, in the case of Greenhill s opinion, affiliates of or holders of beneficial interests in Parent or Merger Sub to the extent they are holders of

26

Table of Contents

the Company s common stock), as more fully described under the caption The Merger Opinion of Financial Advisors ;

the terms of the merger agreement and the related agreements, including:

the limited number and nature of the conditions to the Investor Group s obligation to complete the merger;

our ability, under certain limited circumstances, to furnish information to and conduct negotiations with third parties regarding alternative proposals;

our ability to terminate the merger agreement in order to accept a financially superior proposal, subject to paying Parent a termination fee of \$900 million;

the limited number and nature of the conditions to funding set forth in the debt commitment letter and the obligation of Parent and Merger Sub to use their reasonable best efforts to obtain the debt financing, and if Parent and Merger Sub fail to effect the closing to pay us a \$900 million termination fee;

the agreement of the Investor Group to divest, hold separate or take other appropriate action with respect to the Company s bank subsidiary, Sallie Mae Bank, in order to obtain regulatory clearance for the merger;

the agreement of the Investor Group to divest assets of the Company or to agree to restrictions on their investment in the Company, and to pay us a termination fee of \$900 million if the merger is not completed as a result of antitrust concerns; and

the fact that the merger consideration is all cash, allowing the Company s stockholders to immediately realize a fair value for their investment, while also providing such stockholders certainty of value for their shares;

the student loan conduit securitization interim liquidity facility provided to the Company by Bank of America and JPMorgan Chase, which would ensure sufficient access to the capital markets between signing of the merger agreement and the closing;

the fact that the merger is subject to the approval of the Company s stockholders; and

the availability of appraisal rights to holders of the Company s common stock who comply with all of the required procedures under Delaware law, which allows such holders to seek appraisal of the fair value of their shares as determined by the Delaware Court of Chancery.

The transaction committee also considered a variety of risks and other potentially negative factors concerning the merger agreement and the merger, including the following:

the risks and costs to the Company if the merger does not close, including the diversion of management and employee attention, potential employee attrition and the potential effect on the Company s business and its relationships with customers;

the fact that the Company s stockholders will not participate in any future earnings or growth of the Company and will not benefit from any appreciation in value of the Company, including any appreciation in value that could be realized as a result of improvements to the Company s operations;

the requirement that we pay Parent a termination fee of \$900 million, depending on the timing and circumstances surrounding our termination of the merger agreement, if our board of directors accepts a superior proposal;

the restrictions on the conduct of the Company s business prior to the completion of the merger, requiring the Company to conduct its business only in the ordinary course, subject to specific limitations, which may delay or prevent the Company from undertaking business opportunities that may arise pending completion of the merger;

27

Table of Contents

the fact that an all cash transaction would be taxable to the Company s stockholders that are U.S. persons for U.S. federal income tax purposes; and

the fact that the Company is entering into a merger agreement with a newly formed corporation with essentially no assets and, accordingly, that its remedy in connection with a breach of the merger agreement by Parent or Merger Sub, even a breach that is deliberate or willful, would be limited to \$900 million.

The foregoing discussion summarizes the material factors considered by the transaction committee in its consideration of the merger. After considering these factors, the transaction committee concluded that the positive factors relating to the merger agreement and the merger outweighed the potential negative factors. In view of the wide variety of factors considered by the transaction committee, and the complexity of these matters, the transaction committee did not find it practicable to quantify or otherwise assign relative weights to the foregoing factors. In addition, individual members of the transaction committee may have assigned different weights to various factors. The transaction committee unanimously approved, and recommended that the board of directors approve, the merger agreement and the merger based upon the totality of the information presented to and considered by it.

Our Board of Directors

Our board of directors, acting upon the unanimous recommendation of the transaction committee and by a unanimous vote of the members of the board of directors present at the meeting described above on April 15, 2007 (i) determined that the merger agreement and the merger are fair to and in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders and declared the merger to be advisable, (ii) approved the execution, delivery and performance of the merger agreement and the completion of the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger, and (iii) resolved to recommend that the stockholders approve and adopt the merger agreement and directed that such matter be submitted to the stockholders for their approval.

In reaching these determinations, our board of directors considered (i) a variety of business, financial and market factors including the various recent legislative and regulatory proposals made by the current administration and members of Congress regarding changes to the economic and regulatory aspects of the student loan industry, the recent price of the Company s common stock and the Company s future prospects including the potentially negative impact that the various recent legislative and regulatory proposals might have on the Company s ability to sustain its current level of profitability and growth, (ii) the joint financial presentation of UBS and Greenhill, including the separate opinions of UBS and Greenhill, each dated April 15, 2007, to the Company s transaction committee and board of directors as to the fairness, from a financial point of view and as of the date of the opinions, of the merger consideration to be received by the holders of the Company s common stock (other than, in the case of UBS opinion, Parent, holders of beneficial interests in Parent and their respective affiliates to the extent they are holders of the Company s common stock and, in the case of Greenhill s opinion, affiliates of or holders of beneficial interests in Parent or Merger Sub to the extent they are holders of the Company s common stock), as more fully described under the caption The Merger Opinion of Financial Advisors, (iii) each of the factors considered by the transaction committee, including the positive factors and potential benefits of the merger and the risks and other potentially negative factors concerning the merger, as described above, (iv) the unanimous recommendation and analysis of the transaction committee which recommendation and analysis the board of directors adopted in reaching its determinations, (v) the fact that the merger consideration and the other terms of the merger agreement resulted from negotiations between the transaction committee and the Investor Group, and the board of director s belief that \$60.00 per share in cash for each share of the Company s common stock represented the highest per share consideration that could be obtained and (vi) the possible alternatives of the Company continuing with its current business strategy, making a strategic acquisition or being acquired in a transaction. The board of directors concluded that, due to the risk to the Company s business prospects as a result of the developments discussed above and the lack of significant logical

acquisition targets for the Company, continuing with its current business plan or making a strategic acquisition were not likely to enhance stockholder value as compared to the possible transaction.

28

Table of Contents

The foregoing discussion summarizes the material factors considered by the board of directors in its consideration of the merger. In view of the wide variety of factors considered by the board of directors, and the complexity of these matters, the board of directors did not find it practicable to quantify or otherwise assign relative weights to the foregoing factors. In addition, individual members of the board of directors may have assigned different weights to various factors. The board of directors approved, and recommends that stockholders approve and adopt, the merger agreement and the merger based upon the totality of the information presented to and considered by it.

Our board of directors recommends that you vote FOR the approval and adoption of the merger agreement and FOR the adjournment of the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies.

Opinions of Financial Advisors

Opinions of UBS and Greenhill

On April 15, 2007, at meetings of the Company's transaction committee and board of directors held to evaluate the proposed merger, UBS and Greenhill each separately delivered to the Company's transaction committee and board of directors an oral opinion, which opinion was confirmed by delivery of a written opinion dated April 15, 2007, to the effect that, as of that date and based on and subject to various assumptions, matters considered and limitations described in such opinion, the merger consideration to be received by holders of the Company's common stock (other than, in the case of UBS opinion, Parent, holders of beneficial interests in Parent and their respective affiliates to the extent they are holders of the Company's common stock and, in the case of Greenhill's opinion, affiliates of or holders of beneficial interests in Parent or Merger Sub to the extent they are holders of the Company's common stock) was fair, from a financial point of view, to such holders.

UBS and Greenhill s opinions, the full texts of which described the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and limitations on the review undertaken by UBS and Greenhill, are attached as Annex B and Annex C, respectively, and are incorporated into this proxy statement by reference. UBS and Greenhill s opinions were directed only to the fairness of the merger consideration from a financial point of view and do not address any other aspect of the merger or any related transaction. The opinions do not address the relative merits of the merger or any related transaction as compared to other business strategies or transactions that might be available to the Company or the Company s underlying business decision to effect the merger or any matters relating to the merger. The opinions do not constitute a recommendation to any stockholder as to how such stockholder should vote or act with respect to the merger or any related transaction. Holders of the Company s common stock are encouraged to read the opinions carefully in their entirety. Although subsequent developments may affect their opinions, UBS and Greenhill s opinions described below are qualified in their entirety by reference to the full texts of their respective opinions.

Opinion of UBS Securities LLC

In arriving at its opinion, UBS, among other things:

reviewed certain publicly available business and financial information relating to the Company;

reviewed certain internal financial information and other data relating to the Company s business and financial prospects that were provided to UBS by the Company s management and not publicly available, including certain financial forecasts and estimates prepared by the Company s management which such management directed UBS to utilize for purposes of its analyses;

conducted discussions with members of the Company $\,$ s senior management concerning the Company $\,$ s business and financial prospects;

29

Table of Contents

reviewed publicly available financial and stock market data with respect to certain other companies UBS believed to be generally relevant;

compared the financial terms of the merger with the publicly available financial terms of other transactions UBS believed to be generally relevant;

reviewed current and historical market prices of the Company s common stock;

reviewed the merger agreement; and

conducted such other financial studies, analyses and investigations, and considered such other information, as UBS deemed necessary or appropriate.

In connection with its review, with the consent of the Company s board of directors and the transaction committee, UBS did not assume any responsibility for independent verification of any of the information provided to or reviewed by UBS for the purpose of its opinion and, with the consent of the Company s board of directors and the transaction committee, UBS relied on that information being complete and accurate in all material respects. In addition, with the consent of the Company s board of directors and the transaction committee, UBS did not make any independent evaluation or appraisal of any of the assets or liabilities, contingent or otherwise, of the Company, and was not furnished with any evaluation or appraisal. With respect to the financial forecasts and estimates prepared by the Company s management referred to above, UBS assumed, at the direction of the Company s board of directors and the transaction committee, that they were reasonably prepared on a basis reflecting the best currently available estimates and judgments of the Company s management as to the Company s future performance. UBS is not an expert in the evaluation of loan portfolios or allowances for losses with respect to loan portfolios, was not requested to, and did not, conduct a review of individual credit files, and was advised and therefore assumed that such allowances for the Company were in the aggregate appropriate to cover such losses. UBS opinion was necessarily based on economic, monetary, market and other conditions as in effect on, and the information available to UBS as of, the date of its opinion. At the direction of the Company s board of directors and the transaction committee, UBS contacted another potential buyer group (the Other Bidder) to solicit an indication of interest in a possible transaction with the Company and held discussions with such group prior to the date of UBS opinion.

At the direction of the Company s board of directors and the transaction committee, UBS was not asked to, and it did not, offer any opinion as to the terms, other than the merger consideration to the extent expressly specified in UBS opinion, of the merger agreement or any related documents or the form of the merger or any related transaction. In rendering its opinion, UBS assumed, with the consent of the Company s board of directors and the transaction committee, that (i) the final executed form of the merger agreement would not differ in any material respect from the draft that UBS reviewed, (ii) the Company and Parent would comply with all material terms of the merger agreement, and (iii) the merger would be completed in accordance with the terms of the merger agreement without adverse waiver or amendment of any material term or condition of the merger agreement. UBS also assumed that all governmental, regulatory or other consents and approvals necessary for the completion of the merger would be obtained without any material adverse effect on the Company or the merger. Except as described above, the Company imposed no other instructions or limitations on UBS with respect to the investigations made or the procedures followed by UBS in rendering its opinion.

Under the terms of UBS engagement, the Company has agreed to pay UBS for its financial advisory services in connection with the merger an aggregate fee estimated to be approximately \$50.6 million, of which an aggregate of \$10 million (representing approximately 20% of UBS aggregate fee) has been paid in connection with the execution of UBS engagement and delivery of UBS opinion and approximately \$40.6 million (representing approximately 80%)

of UBS aggregate fee) is contingent upon completion of the merger. In addition, the Company has agreed to reimburse UBS for its reasonable expenses, including reasonable fees, disbursements and other charges of counsel, and to indemnify UBS and related parties against liabilities, including liabilities under federal securities laws, relating to, or arising out of, its engagement. In the past, UBS has provided services unrelated to the proposed merger to the Company and to certain affiliates of JPMorgan Chase and Bank of America, each of which will be an investor in Parent, for which UBS received compensation. In addition, an affiliate of UBS currently is a participant under existing credit facilities

30

Table of Contents

of the Company and JPMorgan Chase, for which such affiliate has received and expects to receive fees and interest payments. In the ordinary course of business, UBS, its successors and affiliates may hold or trade, for their own accounts and the accounts of their customers, securities of the Company and certain affiliates of the Investor Group and, accordingly, may at any time hold a long or short position in such securities.

The Company and its transaction committee selected UBS as financial advisor in connection with the merger because UBS is an internationally recognized investment banking firm with substantial experience in similar transactions and is familiar with the Company and its business. UBS is regularly engaged in the valuation of businesses and their securities in connection with mergers and acquisitions, leveraged buyouts, negotiated underwritings, competitive bids, secondary distributions of listed and unlisted securities and private placements.

Opinion of Greenhill & Co., LLC

For purposes of its opinion, Greenhill, among other things,

reviewed the draft of the merger agreement presented to the Company s transaction committee at its meeting on April 15, 2007 and certain related documents;

reviewed certain publicly available financial statements of the Company;

reviewed certain other publicly available business and financial information relating to the Company that Greenhill deemed relevant;

reviewed certain information, including financial forecasts and other financial and operating data concerning the Company, prepared by the management of the Company;

discussed the past and present operations and financial condition and the prospects of the Company with senior executives of the Company;

reviewed the historical market prices and trading activity for the Company common stock and analyzed its implied valuation multiples;

compared the value of the merger consideration with that received in certain publicly available transactions that Greenhill deemed relevant:

compared the value of the merger consideration with the trading valuations of certain publicly traded companies that Greenhill deemed relevant;

compared the value of the merger consideration with the valuation derived by discounting future cash flows and a terminal value of the Company at discount rates Greenhill deemed appropriate; and

performed such other analyses and considered such other factors as Greenhill deemed appropriate.

Greenhill assumed and relied upon, without independent verification, the accuracy and completeness of the information publicly available, supplied or otherwise made available to it by representatives and management of the Company for purposes of its opinion and further relied upon the assurances of the representatives and management of the Company that they are not aware of any facts or circumstances that would make such information inaccurate or misleading. With respect to the Company s financial forecasts and other financial and operating data concerning the Company that were supplied or otherwise made available to Greenhill and that the Company directed Greenhill to use

for purposes of its analyses, Greenhill assumed such forecasts and data were reasonably prepared on a basis reflecting the best currently available estimates and good faith judgments of the management of the Company as to those matters. Greenhill expressed no opinion with respect to such forecasts and data or the assumptions upon which they were based. In arriving at its opinion, Greenhill did not undertake an independent valuation or appraisal of the assets or liabilities of the Company, nor were any such appraisals provided to it. In addition, Greenhill assumed that the merger would be completed in accordance with the terms set forth in the final, executed merger agreement, which Greenhill assumed would be identical in all material respects to the draft dated April 15, 2007 (the latest draft it reviewed), and without any waiver or modification of any material terms or conditions set forth in the merger

31

Table of Contents

agreement. Greenhill further assumed that all governmental and third party consents, approvals and agreements necessary for the completion of the merger will be obtained without any adverse effect on the Company or the merger. Greenhill s opinion was necessarily based upon financial, economic, market and other conditions as in effect on, and the information made available to Greenhill as of, the date of its opinion.

Greenhill was not requested to and did not provide advice concerning the structure, the specific amount of consideration, or any other aspect of the sale of the Company. Greenhill was not requested to, and did not, assist the Company s transaction committee or board of directors in its evaluation of alternatives for, or participate in any process undertaken on behalf of the Company, including the solicitation of expressions of interest from, or preliminary discussions with, third parties regarding the potential acquisition of the Company or in the negotiations of the terms of the acquisition, nor was Greenhill requested to, and it did not, provide any advice or services in connection with the merger other than the delivery of its opinion. Greenhill expressed no opinion as to whether any alternative transaction might produce consideration for the Company in an amount in excess of the amount contemplated by the merger. Except as described above, the Company imposed no other instructions or limitations on Greenhill with respect to the investigations made or the procedures followed by Greenhill in rendering its opinion.

Under the terms of Greenhill s engagement, the Company has agreed to pay Greenhill \$4 million upon delivery of its opinion, all of which has been paid. In addition, the Company has agreed to reimburse Greenhill for its reasonable out-of-pocket expenses, including reasonable fees and expenses of counsel, and to indemnify Greenhill and related parties against liabilities relating to or arising out of its engagement.

The Company s transaction committee selected Greenhill as its financial advisor to render its opinion because Greenhill is an internationally recognized investment banking firm that provides financial advice on significant mergers, acquisitions, restructurings and similar corporate finance transactions, and it believed that Greenhill s experience qualified it to render its opinion.

Summary of Joint Financial Presentation

In connection with rendering their respective opinions to the Company s board of directors and the transaction committee, UBS and Greenhill jointly performed a variety of financial and comparative analyses, each of which is a standard valuation methodology, which are summarized below. The following summary is not a complete description of all analyses performed and factors considered by UBS or Greenhill in connection with their respective opinions. The preparation of a financial opinion is a complex process involving subjective judgments and is not necessarily susceptible to partial analysis or summary description. With respect to the selected companies analysis and the selected transactions analysis summarized below, no company or transaction used as a comparison was either identical or directly comparable to the Company or the merger. These analyses necessarily involve complex considerations and judgments concerning financial and operating characteristics and other factors that could affect the public trading or acquisition values of the companies concerned.

UBS and Greenhill believe that the analyses and the summary below must be considered as a whole and that selecting portions of the analyses and factors or focusing on information presented in tabular format, without considering all analyses and factors or the narrative description of the analyses, could create a misleading or incomplete view of the processes underlying UBS and Greenhill s analyses and their respective opinions. Neither UBS nor Greenhill drew, in isolation, conclusions from or with regard to any one factor or method of analysis for purposes of its opinion, but rather each of UBS and Greenhill arrived at its ultimate opinion based on the results of all analyses undertaken and assessed as a whole.

The estimates of the future performance of the Company provided by the Company s management in or underlying UBS and Greenhill s analyses are not necessarily indicative of future results or values, which may be significantly

more or less favorable than those estimates. In performing their analyses, UBS and Greenhill considered industry performance, general business and economic conditions and other matters, many of which were beyond the control of the Company. Estimates of the financial value of companies do not necessarily purport to be appraisals or reflect the prices at which companies actually may be sold.

32

Table of Contents

The merger consideration was determined through negotiation between the Company and the Investor Group and the decision to enter into the merger was solely that of the Company s board of directors. UBS and Greenhill s opinions and financial analyses were only one of many factors considered by the Company s board of directors and the transaction committee in their evaluation of the merger and should not be viewed as determinative of the views of the Company s board of directors, the transaction committee or management with respect to the merger or the merger consideration.

The following is a brief summary of the material financial analyses reflected in UBS and Greenhill s joint financial presentation and reviewed with the Company s board of directors and the transaction committee in connection with UBS and Greenhill s respective opinions relating to the proposed merger. The financial analyses summarized below include information presented in tabular format. In order to fully understand UBS and Greenhill s financial analyses, the tables must be read together with the text of each summary. The tables alone do not constitute a complete description of the financial analyses. Considering the data below without considering the full narrative description of the financial analyses, including the methodologies and assumptions underlying the analyses, could create a misleading or incomplete view of UBS and Greenhill s financial analyses.

Selected Companies Analysis

UBS and Greenhill performed a selected companies analysis of the Company, an analysis which is based on the then current market values and trading multiples of other publicly traded companies believed to be generally relevant, in order to derive trading multiples for these companies which then could be compared with corresponding multiples implied for the Company based both on the trading price of the Company s common stock and the merger consideration.

In this analysis, UBS and Greenhill reviewed, to the extent publicly available, selected financial and stock market data of the following 11 publicly traded companies, consisting of three student lending companies, five banks and three finance companies. These selected companies were believed to be generally relevant because, among other things, either they are companies involved in student lending as their business or they are other large market capitalization companies for which consumer financial services represent all or a portion of their overall business.

Student Lending Companies	Banks	Finance Companies
The First Marblehead Corporation	Bank of America Corporation	Capital One Financial Corporation
Nelnet, Inc.	Citigroup Inc.	CIT Group Inc.
The Student Loan Corporation	JPMorgan Chase & Co.	Countrywide Financial
	Wachovia Corporation	Corporation
	Wells Fargo & Company	_

UBS and Greenhill reviewed, among other things, closing stock prices on April 13, 2007 as a multiple of calendar years 2007 and 2008 estimated earnings per share, commonly referred to as EPS, and as multiples of book value per share and tangible book value per share as of December 31, 2006. EPS, book value per share and tangible book value per share are financial measures commonly considered in the valuation of companies in the financial services industry. UBS and Greenhill then compared these multiples derived from the selected companies with corresponding multiples implied for the Company based both on the closing price of the Company's common stock on April 12, 2007 (which was the last trading day prior to published rumors of a potential sale of the Company) and on the merger consideration. Financial data of the selected companies were based on median EPS estimates as compiled by Institutional Brokers Estimate System, public filings and other publicly available information. Financial data of the

Company were based on internal estimates of the Company s management, public filings and other publicly available information. This analysis indicated the following implied high, median and low multiples for the selected companies, as compared to corresponding

33

Table of Contents

multiples implied for the Company based on the closing price of the Company s common stock on April 12, 2007 and on the merger consideration:

	Implied Multiples for Selected Companies Based on Closing Stock Prices on 4/13/2007			Implied Multiples for the Company Based on Closing Stock Price on 4/12/2007	Implied Multiples for the Company Based on Merger Consideration
Closing Stock Price as Multiples of:	High	Median	Low		
EPS					
Calendar Year 2007	12.7x	10.7x	8.3x	12.7x	18.8x
Calendar Year 2008	11.5x	9.8x	6.8x	11.4x	16.8x
Book Value	5.43x	1.70x	1.22x	4.45x	6.77x
Tangible Book Value	5.48x	3.41x	1.37x	6.98x	10.60x

Discounted Cash Flow Analysis

UBS and Greenhill performed a discounted cash flow analysis of the Company, an analysis which is based on the projected future cash flows of the Company, discounted to present value, distributable to stockholders, in order to derive an implied equity value range per share for the Company which then could be compared with the merger consideration. Using financial forecasts and estimates prepared by the Company s management referred to above for calendar years 2007 through 2012, UBS and Greenhill calculated a range of implied present values as of April 13, 2007 of the excess equity that the Company could generate from April 13, 2007 through December 31, 2011 using discount rates ranging from 11.0% to 13.0%. UBS and Greenhill also calculated a range of implied terminal values for the Company as of December 31, 2011 by applying a range of forward price to earnings terminal value multiples of 10.0x to 14.0x to the Company s calendar year 2012 estimated net income, net income is a financial measure commonly used to estimate terminal values for companies in the financial services industry. The implied terminal values were then discounted to present value as of April 13, 2007 using discount rates ranging from 11.0% to 13.0%. This analysis resulted in a range of implied present values of approximately \$39 to \$58 per share of the Company s common stock, as compared to the merger consideration of \$60 per share.

Selected Transactions Analysis

UBS and Greenhill performed a selected transactions analysis of the Company, an analysis which is based on the transaction values and transaction value multiples of merger and acquisition transactions believed to be generally relevant, in order to derive transaction value multiples for these transactions which then could be compared with corresponding multiples implied for the Company based on the merger consideration.

In this analysis, UBS and Greenhill reviewed transaction value multiples in the following eight transactions announced since January 1, 2000 involving companies in the financial services industry with transaction values in excess of \$10 billion:

Date Announced	Acquiror	Target	Announced Transaction Value (\$bn)
05/07/06	Wachovia Corporation	Golden West Financial Corporation	\$25.5
03/12/06	Capital One Financial Corporation	North Fork Bancorporation, Inc.	\$14.6
06/30/05	Bank of America Corporation	MBNA Corporation	\$35.2
06/21/04	Wachovia Corporation	SouthTrust Corporation	\$14.3
05/04/04	The Royal Bank of Scotland	Charter One Financial, Inc.	\$10.6
10/27/03	Bank of America Corporation	FleetBoston Financial Corporation	\$47.4
11/14/02	HSBC Holdings plc	Household International, Inc.	\$14.2
09/06/00	Citigroup Inc.	Associates First Capital Corporation	\$31.1
		34	

Table of Contents

UBS and Greenhill reviewed the transaction value in each selected transaction as a multiple of the relevant target company s next twelve months estimated net income and as multiples of the relevant target company s book value and tangible book value as of the most recent completed accounting period prior to public announcement of the relevant transaction. Net income, book value and tangible book value are financial measures commonly considered in the valuation of the target company in merger and acquisition transactions in the financial services industry. UBS and Greenhill then compared these multiples derived from the selected transactions with corresponding multiples implied for the Company based on the merger consideration. Multiples for the selected transactions were based on publicly available information at the time of announcement of the relevant transaction. Financial data for the Company were based on internal estimates of the Company s management, public filings and other publicly available information. This analysis indicated the following implied high, median and low multiples for the selected transactions, as compared to corresponding multiples implied for the Company based on the merger consideration:

				Implied
				Multiples
				for the
				Company
				Based on
	Imp	lied Multiple:	s in	Merger
	Selec	ted Transact	ions	Consideration
Closing Stock Price as Multiples of:	High	Median	Low	
Next 12 Months Net Income	17.6x	15.3x	6.5x	18.8x
Book Value	3.06x	2.76x	1.62x	6.77x
Tangible Book Value	6.77x	3.73x	2.00x	10.60x

Management Estimates Utilized in Financial Presentation

The Company provided UBS and Greenhill the estimates set forth in the table below regarding the Company s net income for the purposes of the financial analyses performed by UBS and Greenhill in connection with their respective opinions:

Core Earnings Available to Common Stockholders

(Dollars in millions)							
	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	
\$	1,357	\$ 1,495	\$ 1,692	\$ 1,909	\$ 2,189	\$ 2,520	

The Company does not as a matter of course make public projections as to future performance or earnings beyond the current fiscal year and is particularly cautious of making projections for extended earnings periods due to the variability of the underlying assumptions and estimates. This financial data was prepared for internal budgeting and other purposes, and was not prepared with a view toward public disclosure or with a view toward complying with the published guidelines of the SEC, the guidelines established by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants with respect to prospective financial information or GAAP. The financial forecasts are not facts and should not be relied upon as being necessarily indicative of actual future results, and readers of this proxy statement are cautioned not to place undue reliance on the financial forecasts. As explained in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K, in addition to the financial information that the Company prepares in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, which we refer to as GAAP, management evaluates the Company s performance on financial information

that is prepared on a basis that differs from GAAP. We refer to this financial information as Core Earnings . Management utilizes Core Earnings, in part, because the volatility of financial results calculated under GAAP measures make it difficult to make meaningful period-to-period comparisons of key operational and performance indicators. Volatility in GAAP net income cannot be projected and is not reflected in the financial projections listed above. These estimates are forward-looking statements and actual results may differ materially from them; see Cautionary Statement Concerning Forward-Looking Information on page 15.

Neither the Company s independent registered public accounting firm, nor any other independent accountants, have compiled, examined, or performed any procedures with respect to the financial forecasts,

35

Table of Contents

nor have they expressed any opinion or any other form of assurance on such information or its achievability, and assume no responsibility for, and disclaim any association with, the financial forecasts.

Financing of the Merger

Upon completion of the merger, Parent will cause an aggregate of approximately \$25.3 billion to be paid to holders of the Company s common stock, options, restricted stock units, deferred stock units, restricted stock and other equity, assuming that no Company stockholder validly exercises and perfects its appraisal rights. Parent and Merger Sub have obtained equity and debt financing commitments described below and are obligated to use their reasonable best efforts to obtain the debt financing in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

Equity Financing

The Investors have collectively agreed to cause up to approximately \$8.8 billion of cash to be contributed to Parent, which will constitute the equity portion of the merger financing. Subject to certain conditions, each of the Investors may assign a portion of its equity commitment obligation; *provided* that it remains obligated to perform to the extent not performed by such assignee. The approximate commitment of each Investor pursuant to the equity commitment letters is as follows (in billions):

J.C. Flowers (through its affiliate J.C. Flowers II L.P.)	\$ 4.4
Bank of America	\$ 2.2
JPMorgan Chase	\$ 2.2

Each of the equity commitments is generally subject to the satisfaction or waiver of all of the conditions to Parent s and Merger Sub s obligation to effect the closing of the merger under the merger agreement in accordance with its terms. Each of the equity commitment letters will terminate upon termination of the merger agreement.

Debt Financing

Parent has received a debt commitment letter, dated April 15, 2007, from the Lender Parties and certain of their affiliates pursuant to which the Lender Parties have agreed to provide, subject to the conditions set forth therein, up to \$12.5 billion under a senior secured term loan facility and, to the extent Parent does not issue \$4.0 billion in aggregate principal amount of senior second lien secured notes in a Rule 144A or other private placement to be launched prior to closing, up to \$4.0 billion under a senior second lien secured bridge facility for the purpose of financing the merger and paying fees and expenses incurred in connection with the merger. The debt commitment letters expire on February 15, 2008.

Conditions Precedent to the Debt Commitments

The availability of the senior secured term loan facility and the senior second lien secured bridge facility is subject to customary closing conditions, including:

the Lender Parties not having discovered or otherwise becoming aware of certain information not previously disclosed to them that they believe to be materially inconsistent with information disclosed to them prior to the date of the debt commitment letter:

the absence of certain competing issues of debt prior to and during the syndication of the senior secured term loan facility, senior second lien secured bridge facility and the permanent facilities described below;

the absence, since December 31, 2006, of any Material Adverse Effect (as defined in the merger agreement) with respect to the Company;

the completion of the merger in accordance with the merger agreement (without giving effect to any amendments or waivers under the merger agreement that are adverse to the lenders under such debt

36

Table of Contents

facilities in any material respect and that have not been consented to by the lead arrangers for such debt facilities);

negotiation, execution and delivery of definitive documentation;

the consummation of the equity financing;

repayment of the Company s outstanding Floating Rate Convertible Senior Debentures due 2035, and repayment of all obligations, and termination of all commitments, under the Company s existing revolving credit facilities, the existing asset-backed conduit facility and the interim facility described below;

receipt of specified financial statements and other financial information with respect to the Company;

the execution of certain guarantees and the creation of certain security interests;

payment of required fees and expenses; and

receipt of customary closing documents.

Senior Secured Term Loan Facility

Under the senior secured term loan facility, Parent may borrow up to \$12.5 billion in order to finance the merger and payment of related fees and expenses. Borrowings under the senior secured term loan facility will mature on the seventh anniversary of the closing of the merger.

The obligations under the senior secured term loan facility will be guaranteed by the surviving corporation and, subject to certain exceptions, its existing and subsequently organized and acquired wholly-owned domestic subsidiaries, and will be secured by, subject to customary exceptions, perfected first-priority liens on substantially all of the present and future assets and stock of Parent, the surviving corporation and the other guarantors.

The debt commitment letters provide that the definitive documentation for the senior secured term loan facility will include representations, covenants and events of default usual and customary for facilities of this type.

Banc of America Securities LLC and J.P. Morgan Securities Inc. have been appointed to act as co-lead arrangers and joint bookrunners for the senior secured term loan facility.

Senior Second Lien Secured Bridge Facility

As part of the debt financing transactions, Parent is expected to issue \$4.0 billion of senior second lien secured notes in a Rule 144A private placement or other private offering. The obligations under the senior second lien secured notes will be guaranteed by the guarantors under the senior secured term loan facility and secured by perfected second-priority liens on collateral under the senior secured term loan facility. Parent is expected to offer the notes to qualified institutional buyers pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act and to other purchasers pursuant to other applicable exemptions under the Securities Act.

To the extent the offering of notes by Parent is not completed on or prior to the closing of the merger, Parent may borrow up to \$4.0 billion in loans under a senior second lien secured bridge facility in order to finance the merger and payment of related fees and expenses. Borrowings under the senior secured second lien bridge facility will mature on the eighth anniversary of the closing of the merger. If such borrowings are not paid in full on or before the first

anniversary of the closing of the merger, lenders under the senior second lien secured bridge facility will have the option to exchange their bridge loans for senior second lien secured notes on customary terms.

The obligations under the senior second lien secured bridge facility will be guaranteed by the surviving corporation and each other guarantor of the senior secured term loan facility and secured by perfected second priority liens on the collateral securing the senior secured term loan facility. The lien priority and related

37

Table of Contents

creditors rights with respect to the senior secured term loan facility and the senior second lien secured bridge facility will be set forth in a customary intercreditor agreement.

The senior second lien secured bridge loan facility will contain representations, covenants and events of default customary for a financing of this type.

Banc of America Securities LLC and J.P. Morgan Securities Inc. have been appointed to act as co-lead arrangers and joint bookrunners for the senior second lien secured bridge facility.

The definitive documentation for the senior secured term loan facility and the senior secured lien secured bridge facility has not been finalized and, accordingly, the actual terms may differ from those described in this proxy statement.

Other Financing Transactions

Interim Facility

On April 30, 2007, the Lender Parties and certain affiliates thereof entered into Participation Purchase and Security Agreements with subsidiaries of the Company pursuant to which such Lender Parties and their affiliates have agreed to purchase participation interests in eligible FFELP and private credit loans up to an aggregate amount of \$30.0 billion. These arrangements will be available until the earliest to occur of (i) February 15, 2008, (ii) the closing date of the merger and (iii) the ninety days after termination of the merger agreement (or fifteen days after the date of termination of the merger agreement in connection with a superior proposal as defined in the merger agreement).

Permanent Facilities

As part of the debt commitment letter, the Lender Parties have agreed to provide upon closing, subject to the conditions set forth in the debt commitment letter, (i) three-year asset-backed commercial paper conduit facilities (with 364-day committed liquidity support facilities) of not more than \$28.0 billion in the aggregate, for securitization of FFELP and private credit loans of the surviving corporation and its subsidiaries, (ii) forward flow purchase facilities regarding the purchase and sale of certain FFELP and private credit student loans for an aggregate purchase price of up to \$180.0 billion over the five-year period following the Closing Date and (iii) a loan purchase facility regarding the purchase and sale of eligible unencumbered assets for an aggregate purchase price of up to \$20.0 billion over the 364 days following the Closing Date. The surviving corporation and its subsidiaries will retain no residual interest in the student loans sold under the forward flow purchase facilities, but will retain their rights to the related student loan servicing fees.

The definitive documentation for the permanent facilities described above has not been finalized and, accordingly, the actual terms of such facilities may differ from those described in this proxy statement.

Existing Debt

Except as described in the section entitled Conditions Precedent to the Debt Commitments, it is anticipated that the surviving corporation s existing unsecured debt will remain outstanding and that such outstanding debt will not be equally and ratably secured with the senior secured term loan facility or the senior second lien secured notes or the senior second lien secured bridge facility obtained in connection with the merger.

Limited Guarantees

In connection with the merger agreement, each of the Investors entered into a limited guarantee with the Company pursuant to which, among other things, each Investor is providing the Company a guarantee of payment of the termination fee payable by Parent, if any, and Parent s obligation for breach of the merger agreement with respect to the payment obligations of Parent, if any, up to a maximum amount equal to its pro rata share of the \$900 million termination fee. Each guarantee will remain in full force and effect until the earlier of (i) the effective time of the merger, (ii) the termination of the merger agreement in accordance with

38

Table of Contents

its terms by mutual consent of the parties or under circumstances in which Parent and Merger Sub would not be obligated to make payments to the Company and (iii) one hundred eighty days after the termination of the merger agreement; *provided* that the limited guarantee will not terminate as to any claim for which notice has been given to the respective guarantor prior to such termination until final resolution of such claim. The limited guarantee is the Company sole recourse against each Investor.

Additional Agreements

In connection with the merger agreement, Parent and Merger Sub have agreed that if the merger agreement is terminated, Parent and Merger Sub will release any person (other than Bank of America Corporation and its affiliates, JPMorgan Chase & Co. and its affiliates and J.C. Flowers II L.P. (an affiliate of J.C. Flowers) and its affiliates and any investors in such L.P. or any such affiliates to the extent of pre-existing limitations not specifically relating to the merger agreement) from any agreements or arrangements pursuant to which any such person has agreed to provide financing, whether pursuant to the commitment letters or otherwise, for the merger or which may reasonably be expected to limit, restrict, restrain or otherwise impair in any manner, directly or indirectly, the ability of any potential debt or equity financing source to provide financing or other assistance to any person, including the Company or any of our subsidiaries. Parent and Merger Sub have also agreed that if the merger agreement is terminated, Parent and Merger Sub will release any member of the Company s management from any agreements or arrangements which may reasonably be expected to limit, restrict, restrain or otherwise impair in any manner, directly or indirectly, the ability of such person to participate in an alternative transaction.

Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger

In considering the recommendation of the board of directors with respect to the merger agreement, holders of shares of the Company s common stock should be aware that the Company s directors and executive officers have interests in the merger that may be different from, or in addition to, those of the Company s stockholders generally. These interests may create actual or potential conflicts of interest. The board of directors was aware of these actual or potential conflicts of interest and considered them, among other matters, in reaching its decision to approve the merger agreement and to recommend that the Company s stockholders vote in favor of approving and adopting the merger agreement.

In accordance with the terms of the merger agreement, the officers of the Company at the effective time of the merger shall be the officers of the surviving corporation until such time as their successors are appointed. Currently, our executive officers do not have employment agreements with the Company and we are unaware of any change in their benefits that will occur after the effective time of the merger.

At the effective time of the merger, the directors of Merger Sub will become the directors of the surviving corporation and none of the current directors of the Company will be directors of the surviving corporation.

Stock Options and Restricted and Performance Stock Awards

The merger agreement provides for the conversion of equity interests in the Company s common stock into cash consideration, without interest, at the effective time of the merger as follows:

Each holder of shares of the Company s common stock, including the Company s directors and executive officers, will be entitled to receive \$60.00 in cash for each share of the Company s common stock held immediately prior to the merger.

Each unit credited under a non-qualified deferred compensation plan or arrangement of the Company, including units credited for the benefit of the Company s directors and executive officers, that is deemed to be invested in the Company s common stock as of the effective time of the merger will be converted into the right to receive a cash payment of \$60.00 for each share of the Company s common stock represented by such unit.

Each vested and unvested option to purchase shares of the Company s common stock granted under the Company s equity compensation plans, including options held by the Company s directors and executive

39

Table of Contents

officers, that is outstanding at the effective time of the merger will be cancelled at the effective time of the merger in exchange for a cash payment equal to the number of shares of the Company s common stock subject to such option multiplied by the amount, if any, by which \$60.00 exceeds the exercise price of the option.

All restricted stock and performance stock awards held by the Company s executive officers granted under the Company s equity compensation plans or agreements with respect to which shares of the Company s common stock remain unvested as of the effective time of the merger will be cancelled and the holder of each such award will receive an amount in cash equal to \$60.00 for each share of the Company s common stock subject to such award.

As required by applicable law, cash payments will be reduced by any required federal, state, local and foreign withholding taxes.

The table below sets forth, as of June 15, 2007, for each of the Company s directors and executive officers:

the number of shares subject to options then held, whether or not vested;

the amount of cash that will be paid in respect of cancellation of such options upon completion of the merger;

the number of unvested shares of restricted stock and performance stock then held; and

the total amount of cash that will be paid or credited in respect of such options, restricted stock and performance stock upon completion of the merger.

All dollar amounts are gross amounts and do not reflect deductions for income taxes and other withholding. In each case with respect to options, the payment is calculated by multiplying the number of shares subject to each option by the amount, if any, by which \$60.00 exceeds the exercise price of the option.

	Restricted and							
	O	ptio	ns	Performance Stock			Total	
Name	Shares	Co	nsideration(1)	Shares(2)	Co	nsideration	C	onsideration
Non-Employee Directors								
Ann Torre Bates	239,627	\$	7,114,311	0	\$		\$	7,114,311
Charles L. Daley	327,984		10,160,011	0				10,160,011
William M. Diefenderfer, III	208,821		4,737,178	0				4,737,178
Diane Suitt Gilleland	192,119		4,595,391	0				4,595,391
Earl A. Goode	146,725		3,350,189	0				3,350,189
Ronald F. Hunt	187,002		4,532,269	0				4,532,269
Benjamin J. Lambert, III	263,775		7,280,313	0				7,280,313
Albert L. Lord	7,336,709		224,920,802	0				224,920,802
Barry A. Munitz	47,555		609,509	0				609,509
A. Alexander Porter, Jr.	631,270		25,193,904	0				25,193,904
Wolfgang Schoellkopf	177,004		3,874,610	0				3,874,610
Steven L. Shapiro	335,446		9,983,250	0				9,983,250
Barry L. Williams	220,366		5,954,446	0				5,954,446
Executive Officers								
C.E. Andrews	665,000	\$	15,314,120	13,368(3)	\$	802,080	\$	16,116,200
Robert S. Autor	500,537		14,501,968	25,336(3)		1,520,160		16,022,128

Robert S. Lavet	359,986	8,540,301	19,830(3)	1,189,800	9,730,101
Sandra L. Masino	38,000	440,445	3,762	225,720	666,165
June M. McCormack	369,763	7,574,238	23,362(3)	1,401,720	8,975,958
Kevin F. Moehn	295,325	4,030,750	23,850(3)	1,431,000	5,461,750

- (1) Includes shares resulting from cash settlement of vested and unvested options at \$60.00 purchase price
- (2) Includes all restricted shares and dividend equivalents that vest contingent upon change in control

40

Table of Contents

(3) These shares are also reported as shares owned in the Directors and Executive Officers Section of the Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management on page 66.

The table below sets forth additional information about options held by each of the Company s directors and executive officers. The table sets forth the grant date, the status of each option as vested or unvested, and the exercise price of each option.

Name	Grant Date	Options Vested	Options Unvested	Option Exercise Price (\$)
Anne Torre Bates	1/15/2001	60,000	0	\$ 20.1666
	2/16/2001	37,122	0	\$ 23.6233
	1/24/2002	60,000	0	\$ 28.6666
	1/28/2003	25,500	0	\$ 35.2000
	1/29/2004	25,555	0	\$ 37.8700
	1/27/2005	0	11,920	\$ 50.7500
	1/26/2006	0	9,530	\$ 55.8200
	1/25/2007	10,000	0	\$ 45.4100
Charles L. Daley	11/2/2000	45,663	0	\$ 18.7916
	2/7/2001	62,019	0	\$ 22.8533
	7/25/2001	53,469	0	\$ 27.0333
	1/24/2002	60,000	0	\$ 28.6666
	2/11/2002	39,498	0	\$ 31.0666
	1/28/2003	25,500	0	\$ 35.2000
	1/29/2004	12,775	0	\$ 37.8700
	1/27/2005	0	9,530	\$ 50.7500
	1/26/2006	0	9,530	\$ 55.8200
	1/25/2007	10,000	0	\$ 45.4100
William M. Diefenderfer, III	8/22/2001	3,444	0	\$ 27.2966
	1/24/2002	60,000	0	\$ 28.6666
	1/30/2002	8,859	0	\$ 30.3500
	7/31/2002	9,951	0	\$ 30.3333
	7/31/2002	4,068	0	\$ 30.3333
	11/14/2002	1,038	0	\$ 34.8000
	1/22/2003	13,320	0	\$ 35.6000
	1/28/2003	25,500	0	\$ 35.2000
	1/29/2004	20,445	0	\$ 37.8700
	2/4/2004	8,732	0	\$ 40.0200
	1/27/2005	0	15,250	\$ 50.7500
	9/12/2005	5,775	0	\$ 53.0000
	1/26/2006	0	19,070	\$ 55.8200
	11/21/2006	0	869	\$ 46.2800
	1/25/2007	12,500	0	\$ 45.4100
Diane Suitt Gilleland	1/13/2000	14,500	0	\$ 14.3333
	7/24/2001	46,674	0	\$ 25.9333
	1/28/2003	25,500	0	\$ 35.2000

Edgar Filing: SLM CORP - Form PRER14A

	4/23/2003	44,601	0	\$ 38.5899
	1/29/2004	12,775	0	\$ 37.8700
	5/18/2004	2,047	0	\$ 38.3600
	11/23/2004	11,242	0	\$ 50.9200
	1/27/2005	0	15,250	\$ 50.7500
	1/26/2006	0	9,530	\$ 55.8200
	1/25/2007	10,000	0	\$ 45.4100
Earl A. Goode	1/24/2002	60,000	0	\$ 28.6666
	1/28/2003	25,500	0	\$ 35.2000
	1/29/2004	20,445	0	\$ 37.8700
	1/27/2005	0	9,530	\$ 50.7500
	1/26/2006	0	15,250	\$ 55.8200
	1/25/2007	16,000	0	\$ 45.4100
Ronald F. Hunt	1/24/2002	60,000	0	\$ 28.6666
	1/31/2002	40,557	0	\$ 30.0000
	1/28/2003	25,500	0	\$ 35.2000
	1/29/2004	20,445	0	\$ 37.8700
	1/27/2005	0	15,250	\$ 50.7500
	1/26/2006	0	15,250	\$ 55.8200
	1/25/2007	10,000	0	\$ 45.4100
	41			

Table of Contents

Name	Grant Date	Options Vested	Options Unvested	Option Exercise Price (\$)
Benjamin J. Lambert, III	1/26/2001	29,325	0	\$ 21.0000
,	1/31/2001	58,296	0	\$ 20.9433
	2/13/2002	39,669	0	\$ 30.9333
	11/5/2002	50,040	0	\$ 34.5966
	1/28/2003	25,500	0	\$ 35.2000
	1/29/2004	20,445	0	\$ 37.8700
	1/27/2005	0	15,250	\$ 50.7500
	1/26/2006	0	15,250	\$ 55.8200
	1/25/2007	10,000	0	\$ 45.4100
Albert L. Lord	11/15/2000	577,073	0	\$ 18.3333
	2/14/2001	590,019	0	\$ 22.9666
	2/14/2001	413,310	0	\$ 22.9666
	8/1/2001	496,356	0	\$ 26.6166
	1/24/2002	3,000,000	0	\$ 28.6666
	5/21/2002	459,951	0	\$ 32.6033
	1/28/2003	1,500,000	0	\$ 35.2000
	5/19/2005	0	300,000	\$ 48.8400
Barry A. Munitz	1/29/2004	12,775	0	\$ 37.8700
	1/27/2005	0	15,250	\$ 50.7500
	1/26/2006	0	9,530	\$ 55.8200
	1/25/2007	10,000	0	\$ 45.4100
A. Alexander Porter, Jr.	8/13/1997	315,000	0	\$ 13.1131
	1/13/2000	75,000	0	\$ 14.3333
	1/15/2001	75,000	0	\$ 20.1666
	1/24/2002	75,000	0	\$ 28.6666
	1/28/2003	31,875	0	\$ 35.2000
	1/29/2004	25,555	0	\$ 37.8700
	1/27/2005	0	11,920	\$ 50.7500
	1/26/2006	0	11,920	\$ 55.8200
	1/25/2007	10,000	0	\$ 45.4100
Wolfgang Schoelkopf	8/16/2002	27,159	0	\$ 31.7900
	8/16/2002	38,211	0	\$ 31.7900
	1/28/2003	25,500	0	\$ 35.2000
	8/21/2003	41,799	0	\$ 40.7400
	1/29/2004	12,775	0	\$ 37.8700
	1/27/2005	0	9,530	\$ 50.7500
	1/26/2006	0	9,530	\$ 55.8200
C4 T C1 ·	1/25/2007	12,500	0	\$ 45.4100
Steven L. Shapiro	10/30/2000	46,485	0	\$ 19.0000
	2/7/2001	63,303	0	\$ 22.8533
	7/24/2001	46,995	0	\$ 25.9333
	7/25/2001	53,337	0	\$ 27.0333
	1/28/2003	25,500 44,601	0	\$ 35.2000
	4/23/2003	44,601	0	\$ 38.5899

Edgar Filing: SLM CORP - Form PRER14A

	1/29/2004	20,445	0	\$ 37.8700
	1/27/2005	0	15,250	\$ 50.7500
	1/26/2006	0	9,530	\$ 55.8200
	1/25/2007	10,000	0	\$ 45.4100
Barry L. Williams	11/16/2000	47,841	0	\$ 18.1458
	7/25/2001	46,242	0	\$ 27.0333
	1/24/2002	886	0	\$ 28.6666
	1/28/2003	25,500	0	\$ 35.2000
	5/16/2003	13,536	0	\$ 37.5866
	11/17/2003	15,630	0	\$ 37.8300
	1/29/2004	20,445	0	\$ 37.8700
	5/19/2004	15,506	0	\$ 38.1800
	1/27/2005	0	15,250	\$ 50.7500
	1/26/2006	0	9,530	\$ 55.8200
	1/25/2007	10,000	0	\$ 45.4100
C.E. Andrews	2/24/2003	400,000	200,000	\$ 35.6233
	1/26/2006	0	25,000	\$ 55.8200
	1/25/2007	0	40,000	\$ 45.4100
	42			

Table of Contents

Name	Grant Date	Options Vested	Options Unvested	Option Exercise Price (\$)
Robert S. Autor	5/26/1999	15,000	0	\$ 13.7291
	10/16/2000	75,000	0	\$ 16.1875
	1/15/2001	25,044	0	\$ 20.1666
	5/10/2001	25,404	0	\$ 21.7500
	1/24/2002	180,000	0	\$ 28.6666
	1/28/2003	72,162	0	\$ 35.2000
	1/29/2004	17,360	0	\$ 37.8700
	1/27/2005	0	30,000	\$ 50.7500
	1/26/2006	0	25,000	\$ 55.8200
	1/26/2006	15,567	0	\$ 55.8200
	1/25/2007	0	20,000	\$ 45.4100
Robert S. Lavet	5/10/2001	4,596	0	\$ 21.7500
	1/24/2002	180,000	0	\$ 28.6666
	1/28/2003	45,000	0	\$ 35.2000
	8/21/2003	7,334	0	\$ 40.7400
	1/29/2004	20,000	0	\$ 37.8700
	10/28/2004	19,299	0	\$ 44.9200
	1/27/2005	0	20,000	\$ 50.7500
	11/1/2005	28,757	0	\$ 53.2500
	1/26/2006	0	15,000	\$ 55.8200
	1/25/2007	0	20,000	\$ 45.4100
Sandra L. Masino	1/29/2004	7,500	0	\$ 37.8700
	1/27/2005	0	10,000	\$ 50.7500
	1/26/2006	0	7,500	\$ 55.8200
	6/5/2006	0	5,000	\$ 53.2200
	1/25/2007	0	8,000	\$ 45.4100
June M. McCormack	1/24/2002	79,980	0	\$ 28.6666
	5/28/2003	14,415	0	\$ 38.4433
	5/28/2003	100,368	0	\$ 38.4433
	5/30/2003	60,000	0	\$ 40.0000
	1/29/2004	25,000	0	\$ 37.8700
	1/27/2005	0	30,000	\$ 50.7500
	1/26/2006	0	30,000	\$ 55.8200
	1/25/2007	0	30,000	\$ 45.4100
Kevin F. Moehn	8/1/2001	3	0	\$ 26.6166
	5/22/2002	18,480	0	\$ 32.8733
	1/28/2003	46,200	0	\$ 35.2000
	1/29/2004	2,640	0	\$ 37.8700
	11/23/2004	70,957	0	\$ 50.9200
	1/27/2005	0	30,000	\$ 50.7500
	1/26/2006	0	30,000	\$ 55.8200
	11/20/2006	0	61,255	\$ 47.2000
	11/20/2006	0	15,790	\$ 47.2000
	1/25/2007	0	20,000	\$ 45.4100

Change of Control Plan for Executive Officers

The Company s executive officers are participants in a change in control severance plan, which we refer to as the severance plan, that provides for benefits in the event of a change in control of the Company. Under the severance plan, certain benefits *will* be triggered by the merger; these benefits are described below as Single Trigger Benefits. Other benefits *may* be triggered by the merger; these benefits are described below as Double Trigger Benefits.

Single Trigger Benefits. At the effective time of the merger, all outstanding and unvested equity awards granted under the Company s equity compensation plans and agreements and held by any executive officer will become vested and non-forfeitable. If as a result of vesting of equity awards any executive officer who is a participant in the severance plan becomes subject to excise taxes under Section 4999 of the Internal Revenue Code, the Company will make certain gross-up payments for the excise taxes payable by the executive officer and for taxes payable on the grossed-up amount.

43

Table of Contents

Double Trigger Benefits. If within twenty-four months of the merger, the employment of an executive officer terminates due to certain reasons, additional benefits are provided to the executive officers under the severance plan as described below.

Under the severance plan, if an executive officer s employment is terminated by the Company without cause or by the executive officer for good reason within twenty-four months of the merger, the executive officer is entitled to receive a cash payment equal to two times his or her base salary and the higher of annual performance bonus earned during the two years preceding the termination and the two years preceding the merger. An executive officer is also entitled to receive a pro-rated portion of his or her target annual performance bonus for the year in which the termination occurs, as well as continuation of medical insurance benefits for a two year period.

Termination for cause generally means a determination by the board of directors that there has been an act of misconduct, which means (i) embezzlement, fraud, commission of a felony, breach of fiduciary duty or deliberate disregard of Company policies; (ii) personal dishonesty injurious to the Company; (iii) an unauthorized disclosure of any proprietary information; or (iv) competing with the Company for at least a two-year period after termination of employment.

For good reason generally means (i) a material reduction in the executive officer s position; (ii) a reduction in the executive officer s compensation arrangements or benefits (except that variability in the value of stock-based compensation or in incentive compensation will not be considered a reduction); or (iii) a forced relocation of the Company s executive offices.

If, as a result of benefits paid upon termination of employment, an executive officer becomes subject to excise taxes under Section 4999 of the Internal Revenue Code, the Company will make certain gross-up payments for the excise taxes payable by the executive officer and for taxes payable on the grossed-up amount.

Under the severance plan, the Company s executive officers are subject to two year non-competition and non-solicitation provisions.

In the event of termination without cause or for good reason, the amount of cash separation payments that each executive officer could receive under the severance plan, based on their compensation as of the record date, would be approximately \$2,250,000 for Mr. Andrews; \$1,600,000 for Mr. Autor; \$1,360,000 for Mr. Lavet; \$698,800 for Ms. Masino; \$2,050,000 for Ms. McCormack; and \$1,825,000 for Mr. Moehn.

Indemnification and Insurance

The surviving corporation has agreed to indemnify (and advance expenses as they are incurred), to the fullest extent permitted by law, each of our present and former officers and directors against any cost or expenses, losses and liabilities incurred in connection with any claim, action, suit, proceeding or investigation arising out of or relating to such person s service as a director or officer of the Company at or prior to the effective time of the merger.

The merger agreement requires that the Company purchase, and that following the effective time of the merger, the surviving corporation maintain, tail coverage directors and officers liability and fiduciary liability insurance policies containing terms no less advantageous in the aggregate and in the same amount as the Company s existing policies and with a claims period of at least six years from the effective time of the merger for claims arising from facts or events that occurred on or prior to the effective time of the merger. If the Company and the surviving corporation for any reason fail to obtain such tail insurance policies as of the effective time of the merger, then these obligations shall be fully satisfied if the surviving corporation continues, and the surviving corporation shall continue, to maintain in effect

for a period of at least six years from and after the effective time of the merger the directors and officers liability and fiduciary liability insurance in place as of the date of the merger agreement with terms, conditions, retentions and limits of liability that are no less advantageous in the aggregate than the coverage provided under the Company s existing policies as of the date of the merger agreement, or the surviving corporation shall purchase comparable directors and officers liability and fiduciary liability insurance for such six-year period with

44

Table of Contents

terms, conditions, retentions and limits of liability that are at least as favorable in the aggregate as provided in the Company s existing policies as of the date of the merger agreement; *provided* that in no event shall Parent or the surviving corporation be required to expend for such policies an annual premium amount in excess of 300% of the annual premiums currently paid by the Company for such insurance; and *provided*, *further*, that if the annual premiums of such insurance coverage exceed such amount, the surviving corporation shall obtain a policy with the greatest coverage available for a cost not exceeding such amount.

Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger to Our Stockholders

The following is a summary of the material U.S. federal income tax consequences to U.S. Holders (as defined below) of the Company s common stock that receive cash in exchange for their shares of the Company s common stock pursuant to the merger. This summary does not purport to consider all aspects of U.S. federal income taxation that might be relevant to our holders. For purposes of this discussion, we use the term U.S. Holder to mean a beneficial owner of the Company s common stock that is, for U.S. federal income tax purposes:

a citizen or resident of the United States:

a corporation (or other entity taxable as a corporation) created or organized under the laws of the United States or any of its political subdivisions; or

an estate or trust that is subject to U.S. federal income tax on its income regardless of its source.

Holders of the Company s common stock who are not U.S. Holders may be subject to different tax consequences than those described below and are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding their tax treatment under U.S. and non-U.S. tax laws.

If a partnership (including an entity taxable as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes) holds the Company s common stock, the tax treatment of a partner generally will depend on the status of the partners and the activities of the partnership. Partnerships holding the Company s common stock and their partners should consult their own tax advisors.

This discussion is based on current law, which is subject to change, possibly with retroactive effect. It applies only to holders who hold the Company s common stock as capital assets, and may not apply to the Company s common stock received in connection with the exercise of employee stock options or otherwise as compensation, holders who hold an equity interest, directly or indirectly, in Parent or the surviving corporation after the merger, holders who validly exercise their rights under Delaware law to object to the merger or to certain types of holders who may be subject to special rules (such as insurance companies, banks, tax-exempt organizations, financial institutions, broker-dealers, partnerships, S corporations or other pass-through entities, mutual funds, traders in securities who elect the mark-to-market method of accounting, holders subject to the alternative minimum tax, U.S. Holders that have a functional currency other than the U.S. dollar, or holders who hold the Company s common stock as part of a hedge, straddle or a constructive sale or conversion transaction). This discussion does not address the receipt of cash in connection with the cancellation of restricted stock units or options to purchase the Company s common stock, or any other matters relating to equity compensation or benefit plans. This discussion also does not address any aspect of state, local, foreign, estate, gift or other tax laws.

Exchange of Common Stock for Cash Pursuant to the Merger. The exchange of the Company s common stock by a U.S. Holder for cash pursuant to the merger will be a taxable transaction for U.S. federal income tax purposes. In general, a U.S. Holder whose shares of the Company s common stock are exchanged for cash pursuant to the merger will recognize capital gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes equal to the difference, if any, between the

amount of cash received and the U.S. Holder s adjusted tax basis in such shares of the Company s common stock. Gain or loss will be determined separately for each block of the Company s common stock (i.e., the Company s common stock acquired at the same cost in a single transaction). Such gain or loss will be long-term capital gain or loss provided that a U.S. Holder s holding period for such shares of the Company s common stock is more than one year at the time of the completion of the merger. Long-

45

Table of Contents

term capital gains of individuals are eligible for reduced rates of taxation. There are limitations on the deductibility of capital losses.

Backup Withholding and Information Reporting. A U.S. Holder of the Company s common stock will be subject to information reporting on the cash received pursuant to the merger unless such U.S. Holder is an exempt recipient, such as a domestic corporation. In addition, such payments may be subject to backup withholding unless the U.S. Holder or other payee establishes an exemption or provides its correct taxpayer identification number and otherwise complies with the backup withholding rules. To avoid backup withholding, each U.S. Holder and, if applicable, each other payee, should complete, sign and return to the exchange agent for the merger the substitute Form W-9 that such U.S. Holder will receive with the letter of transmittal following completion of the merger. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules are not additional taxes and may be refunded or credited against a U.S. Holder s U.S. federal income tax liability, if any, provided that the required information is furnished to the IRS in a timely manner.

The U.S. federal income tax consequences described above are not intended to constitute a complete description of all tax consequences relating to the merger. Because individual circumstances may differ, each holder should consult its own tax advisor regarding the applicability of the rules discussed above and the particular tax effects of the merger in light of such holder s particular circumstances, the application of state, local and foreign tax laws, and, if applicable, the tax consequences of the receipt of cash in connection with the cancellation of options, stock appreciation rights or restricted stock units to purchase the Company s common stock, including the transactions described in this proxy statement relating to our other equity compensation and benefit plans.

Antitrust and Other Regulatory Approvals

We have agreed to use our reasonable best efforts to obtain all regulatory approvals required to complete the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

Antitrust. Under the HSR Act and the rules promulgated thereunder by the FTC, the merger cannot be completed until the Company and Parent each file a notification and report form under the HSR Act and applicable waiting periods have expired or been terminated. The Company and Parent filed notification and report forms under the HSR Act with the FTC and the Antitrust Division of the DOJ on May 18, 2007, and termination of the initial thirty day waiting period was granted on June 18, 2007. At any time before or after completion of the merger, the Antitrust Division of the DOJ or the FTC could take such action under the antitrust laws as it deems necessary or desirable in the public interest, including seeking to enjoin the completion of the merger or seeking divestiture of substantial assets of the Company or Parent. Moreover, at any time before or after the completion of the merger, any state attorney general could take such action under the antitrust laws as is deemed necessary or desirable in the public interest. Such action could include seeking to enjoin the completion of the merger or seeking divestiture of substantial assets of the Company or Parent or its affiliates. Private parties may also seek to take legal action under the antitrust laws under certain circumstances.

Based on a review of information provided by Parent relating to the businesses in which it and its affiliates are engaged, the Company believes that the merger can be effected in compliance with federal, state and foreign antitrust laws. The term antitrust laws means the Sherman Act, as amended, the Clayton Act, as amended, the HSR Act, the Federal Trade Commission Act, as amended, and all other Federal, state and foreign statutes, rules, regulations, orders, decrees, administrative and judicial doctrines, and other laws that are designed or intended to prohibit, restrict or regulate actions having the purpose or effect of monopolization or restraint of trade. However, the Company and Parent can give no assurance that a challenge to the merger by a governmental authority or private party on antitrust grounds will not be made, or, if such a challenge is made, that the Company and Parent will prevail.

Other Approvals and Filings. Because the Company owns Sallie Mae Bank, a Utah chartered industrial bank, the Investor Group has also filed a notice under the Change in Bank Control Act with the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation to acquire Sallie Mae Bank. Pursuant to the merger agreement, the Investor Group will divest, hold separate or take other appropriate action with respect to Sallie Mae Bank, if necessary

46

Table of Contents

to obtain regulatory clearance for the merger. Parent filed for approval from the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation on June 1, 2007, and the parties have filed with other federal, state and foreign regulatory authorities in connection with the change in control of the Company s other subsidiaries, including those engaged in securities, mortgage and debt collection activities.

We are not aware of any material governmental approvals or actions that are required for completion of the merger other than those described above. It is presently contemplated that if any such additional governmental approvals or actions are required, those approvals or actions will be sought. There can be no assurance, however, that any additional approvals or actions will be obtained.

Delisting and Deregistration of Common Stock

If the merger is completed, the Company s common stock will be delisted from the NYSE and deregistered under the Exchange Act and we will no longer file periodic reports with the SEC on account of the Company s common stock.

47

Table of Contents

THE MERGER AGREEMENT

This section of the proxy statement describes the material provisions of the merger agreement but does not purport to describe all of the terms of the merger agreement. The following summary is qualified in its entirety by reference to the complete text of the merger agreement, which is attached as Annex A to this proxy statement and incorporated into this proxy statement by reference. We urge you to read the full text of the merger agreement because it is the legal document that governs the merger. It is not intended to provide you with any other factual information about us. Such information can be found elsewhere in this proxy statement and in the public filings we make with the SEC, as described in the section entitled Where You Can Find More Information beginning on page 71.

The Merger

The merger agreement provides for the merger of Merger Sub with and into the Company upon the terms, and subject to the conditions, of the merger agreement. As the surviving corporation, the Company will continue to exist following the merger. Upon completion of the merger, the directors of Merger Sub at the effective time of the merger will be the initial directors of the surviving corporation and the officers of the Company at the effective time of the merger will be the initial officers of the surviving corporation. All surviving corporation directors and officers will hold their positions until their successors are duly elected or appointed and qualified.

The Company, Parent or Merger Sub may terminate the merger agreement prior to the completion of the merger in some circumstances, whether before or after the approval and adoption by our stockholders of the merger agreement. Additional details on termination of the merger agreement are described in Termination of the Merger Agreement beginning on page 60.

Effective Time; Marketing Period

The merger will be effective at the time the certificate of merger is filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware (or at a later time, if agreed upon by the parties and specified in the certificate of merger). We expect to complete the merger as soon as legally permitted and practicable after our stockholders approve and adopt the merger agreement and, if necessary, the expiration of the marketing period described below.

Unless otherwise agreed by the parties to the merger agreement, the parties are required to complete the merger no later than the third business day after the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions described under Conditions to the Merger beginning on page 57, except that Parent and Merger Sub will not be obligated to complete the merger until the earlier to occur of a date during the marketing period specified by Parent on at least three business days notice to us and the final day of the marketing period.

For purposes of the merger agreement, marketing period means the first period of thirty consecutive calendar days throughout which:

Parent has certain financial and other information required to be provided by the Company under the merger agreement in connection with Parent s financing of the merger; and

both the mutual closing conditions and the conditions to the obligations of Parent and Merger Sub (other than delivery of an officer s certificate by the Company) to complete the merger are satisfied; *provided* that, subject to certain limitations, if the only condition that has not been satisfied is approval of the Company s stockholders because the special meeting of stockholders has not yet occurred, the marketing period will begin twenty-one

calendar days prior to the date of the special meeting of stockholders.

The marketing period must occur either entirely before or entirely after the periods from and including August 18, 2007 through and including September 3, 2007, or from and including December 22, 2007 through and including January 1, 2008.

48

Table of Contents

The purpose of the marketing period is to provide a reasonable period of time during which the Lender Parties can syndicate their commitment to provide financing under the debt commitment letter.

If the merger is not completed by February 15, 2008, either Parent or the Company may terminate the merger agreement so long as the failure of the merger to be completed by such date is not the result of, or caused by, the failure of the terminating party to comply with the terms of the merger agreement.

Merger Consideration

Each share of the Company s common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will be converted into the right to receive \$60.00 in cash, without interest and less any applicable withholding taxes, other than the following shares:

shares held by holders who have properly demanded and perfected their appraisal rights; and

shares held in treasury (other than shares in an employee plan of the Company) or owned by Parent or Merger Sub.

After the merger is effective, each holder of a certificate representing any shares of the Company s common stock (other than shares for which appraisal rights have been properly demanded and perfected) will no longer have any rights with respect to the shares, except for the right to receive the merger consideration. See Dissenters Rights of Appraisal beginning on page 68.

Treatment of Options and Other Awards

Stock Options. Upon the completion of the merger, each outstanding option to acquire the Company s common stock granted under our equity incentive plans, whether or not vested, that remains outstanding as of the closing of the merger will be cancelled and converted into the right to receive a cash payment equal to the number of shares of the Company s common stock underlying the option multiplied by the amount (if any) by which \$60.00 exceeds the applicable exercise price of the option, less any applicable withholding taxes.

Restricted Stock Units. Upon the completion of the merger, all restricted stock units, whether or not vested, will be cancelled and converted into the right to receive a cash payment equal to the number of shares of the Company s common stock underlying the restricted stock units multiplied by \$60.00, less any applicable withholding taxes.

Deferred Stock Units. Upon the completion of the merger, all amounts held in participant accounts under the deferred compensation plans that are denominated in the Company's common stock will be converted into the right to receive a cash payment equal to the number of shares of the Company's common stock deemed held in such accounts multiplied by \$60.00, less any applicable withholding taxes. This obligation will be payable or distributable in accordance with the terms of our deferred compensation plans, as amended to comply with Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code.

Restricted Stock. Upon the completion of the merger, each share of restricted stock, whether or not vested, will be cancelled and converted into the right to receive a cash payment equal to the number of shares of the Company s common stock represented by the share of restricted stock multiplied by \$60.00, less any applicable withholding taxes.

Employee Stock Purchase Plan. The Company has agreed to take all action as is necessary to cause its Employee Stock Purchase Plan to be suspended as of the end of April 2007. The Company will cause the then current offering

periods to end and such periods will be the final offering periods under the plan. In accordance with the terms of the merger agreement, the Company has taken actions to comply with these obligations. Upon completion of the merger, the Employee Stock Purchase Plan will be terminated.

The effect of the merger upon our other employee benefit plans is described under Employee Benefits beginning on page 62.

49

Table of Contents

Treatment of Preferred Stock

All shares of our Series A 6.97% Cumulative Redeemable Preferred Stock and Series B Floating-Rate Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock outstanding immediately prior to the completion of the merger will remain issued and outstanding and will have the rights and privileges as set forth in the surviving corporation s certificate of incorporation.

Payment for the Shares of Common Stock

Parent will designate an exchange agent reasonably acceptable to us to make payment of the merger consideration as described above. Prior to or at the effective time of the merger, Parent will deposit, or Parent will cause the surviving corporation to deposit, in trust with the exchange agent, the funds appropriate to pay the merger consideration to the stockholders and holders of options, restricted stock units, deferred stock units and restricted stock. Following the effective time of the merger, we will close our stock ledger. After that time, there will be no further transfer of shares of the Company s common stock.

Promptly after the effective time of the merger, the surviving corporation will cause the exchange agent to send you a letter of transmittal and instructions advising you how to surrender your certificates in exchange for the merger consideration. The exchange agent will pay you your merger consideration after (i) you have surrendered your certificates to the exchange agent (or the exchange agent receives an agent s message in the case of a book entry transfer for uncertificated shares) and (ii) you have provided to the exchange agent your signed letter of transmittal and any other items specified by the letter of transmittal. Interest will not be paid or accrue in respect of the merger consideration. The surviving corporation will reduce the amount of any merger consideration paid to you by any applicable withholding taxes. You should not forward your stock certificates to the exchange agent without a letter of transmittal, and you should not return your stock certificates with the enclosed proxy.

If any cash deposited with the exchange agent is not claimed within six months following the effective time of the merger, such cash will be returned to Parent upon demand. Any holder who has not exchanged shares of the Company s common stock for the merger consideration prior to the demand of Parent to return the deposited cash must look only to Parent for payment of the merger consideration after such demand. Parent is not liable to any holder for any amounts paid to a public official pursuant to applicable abandoned property, escheat or similar laws.

If the exchange agent is to pay some or all of your merger consideration to a person other than you, as the registered owner of a stock certificate, you must have your certificates properly endorsed or otherwise in proper form for transfer, and you must pay any transfer or other taxes payable by reason of the transfer or establish to the exchange agent s reasonable satisfaction that the taxes have been paid or are not required to be paid.

The transmittal instructions will tell you what to do if you have lost your certificate, or if it has been stolen or destroyed. You will have to provide an affidavit to that fact and, if required by the surviving corporation, post a bond in an amount that the surviving corporation directs as indemnity against any claim that may be made against the surviving corporation in respect of the lost, stolen or destroyed certificate.

Representations and Warranties

The merger agreement contains representations and warranties made by us to Parent and Merger Sub and representations and warranties made by Parent and Merger Sub to us. The assertions embodied in those representations and warranties were made solely for purposes of the merger agreement and may be subject to

important qualifications and limitations agreed by the parties in connection with negotiating its terms. Moreover, some of those representations and warranties may not be accurate or complete as of any particular date because they are subject to a contractual standard of materiality or Material Adverse Effect different from that generally applicable to public disclosures to stockholders or used for the purpose of allocating risk between the parties to the merger agreement rather than establishing matters of fact. For the foregoing reasons,

50

Table of Contents

you should not rely on the representations and warranties contained in the merger agreement as statements of factual information.

In the merger agreement, the Company, Parent and Merger Sub each made representations and warranties relating to, among other things:

corporate organization and existence;

corporate power and authority to enter into and perform its obligations under, and enforceability of, the merger agreement;

the absence of conflicts with or defaults under organizational documents, other contracts and applicable laws;

required regulatory filings and consents and approvals of governmental entities;

finder s fees; and

litigation;

information supplied for inclusion in this proxy statement.

In the merger agreement, Parent and Merger Sub also each made representations and warranties relating to:

the availability of the funds necessary to perform its obligations under the merger agreement;

the operations of Parent and Merger Sub;

the ability to satisfy the conditions for being exempt from the moratorium defined in the January 31, 2007 FDIC Notice of Moratorium on Certain Industrial Bank Applications and Notices;

the absence of litigation or governmental orders that would prevent or materially delay the merger; and

the solvency of Parent and the surviving corporation following the merger.

The Company also made representations and warranties relating to:

capital structure;
subsidiaries;
documents filed with the SEC and compliance with the Sarbanes-Oxley Act;
financial statements;
absence of certain changes or events since December 31, 2006;
undisclosed liabilities;
compliance with applicable laws;

the receipt by the board of directors and the transaction committee of separate opinions from our financial advisors;	
tax matters;	
compliance with the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended, and other employee benefit matters;	
environmental matters;	
title to properties;	
material contracts;	
anti-takeover statutes;	
insurance;	
51	

Table of Contents

derivative transactions;

agreements with regulators;

securitization matters; and

our student loan portfolio.

Many of the Company s representations and warranties are qualified by a Material Adverse Effect standard. For purposes of the merger agreement, Material Adverse Effect is defined to mean a material adverse effect on the financial condition, business, or results of operations of the Company and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, except to the extent any such effect results from:

changes in GAAP, or changes in regulatory accounting requirements applicable to any industry in which we or any of our subsidiaries operate;

changes in applicable law (*provided* that, for purposes of the definition, changes in applicable law does not include any changes in applicable law relating specifically to the education finance industry that are in the aggregate more adverse to the Company and our subsidiaries, taken as a whole, than the legislative and budget proposals described under the heading Recent Developments in the Company s annual report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2006, in each case in the form proposed publicly as of the date of the Company s 10-K) or interpretations thereof by any governmental authority;

changes in global, national or regional political conditions (including the outbreak of war or acts of terrorism) or in general economic, business, regulatory, political or market conditions or in national or global financial markets, *provided* that such changes do not disproportionately affect us relative to similarly sized financial services companies;

any proposed law, rule or regulation, or any proposed amendment to any existing law, rule or regulation, in each case affecting us or any of our subsidiaries and not enacted into law prior to the completion of the merger;

changes affecting the financial services industry generally, *provided* that such changes do not disproportionately affect us relative to similarly sized financial services companies;

public disclosure of the merger agreement or the transactions contemplated thereby, including the initiation of litigation by any person with respect to the merger agreement;

any change in the debt ratings of the Company or any debt securities of the Company or any of our subsidiaries in and of itself;

any actions taken (or omitted to be taken) at the written request of Parent; or

any action taken by us, or that we cause to be taken by any of our subsidiaries, in each case that is required pursuant to the merger agreement.

Conduct of Business Prior to Closing

We have agreed in the merger agreement that, until the completion of the merger, except as contemplated by the merger agreement, we and our subsidiaries will:

conduct our operations in the ordinary course and consistent with past practice; and

use our best efforts to maintain and preserve intact our present business organization and preserve our assets, rights and properties in good repair and condition, maintain in effect all of our foreign, federal, state and local licenses, permits, consents, franchises, approvals and authorizations, keep available the services of our directors, officers and key employees and maintain satisfactory relationships with our customers, lenders, suppliers and others having material business relationships with us.

52

Table of Contents

We have also agreed that, until the completion of the merger, except as expressly contemplated by the merger agreement or with Parent s prior consent, we and our subsidiaries will not:

amend our articles of incorporation, by-laws or other similar organizational documents (whether by merger, consolidation or otherwise);

adjust, split, combine, exchange, reclassify, redeem, repurchase or otherwise acquire any of our capital stock or any capital stock of our subsidiaries;

make, declare, set aside or pay any dividend or other distribution (whether in cash, stock or property or any combination thereof) in respect of our capital stock or the capital stock of our subsidiaries;

redeem, repurchase or otherwise acquire or offer to redeem, repurchase, or otherwise acquire any of our securities or any securities of our subsidiaries, except for:

dividends by any of our subsidiaries on a pro rata basis to the equity owners thereof,

dividends on the Series A 6.97% Cumulative Redeemable Preferred Stock in accordance with the terms thereof, and

dividends on the Series B Floating-Rate Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock in accordance with the terms thereof;

issue, deliver or sell, or authorize the issuance, delivery or sale of, any shares of any of our securities or securities of our subsidiaries, other than the issuance of shares of the Company s common stock upon the exercise of stock options that are outstanding on the date of the merger agreement in accordance with the terms of those options on the date of the merger agreement and any securities of our subsidiaries or any other wholly owned subsidiary;

amend any term of any of our securities or any security of our subsidiaries (in each case, whether by merger, consolidation or otherwise);

issue, award or grant, or authorize the issuance, award or grant, of any right to acquire any of our securities or any securities of our subsidiaries;

acquire (by merger, consolidation, acquisition of stock or assets or otherwise), other than the acquisition of student loans in the ordinary course of business, directly or indirectly, any assets, securities, properties, interests or businesses, or make any investment (whether by purchase of stock or securities, contributions to capital, loans to, property transfers, or entering into binding agreements with respect thereto) in any person, in each case having a fair market value in excess of \$5 million individually or \$40 million in the aggregate;

sell, lease, license, transfer, mortgage, abandon, encumber or otherwise subject to a lien any of our or our subsidiaries assets, securities, properties, interests or businesses, in each case if such action would reasonably be expected to result in the book value of the unencumbered assets owned by us and our subsidiaries at any time being less than 95% of the aggregate principal amount of the unsecured indebtedness of the Company outstanding at such time;

other than in the ordinary course of business, make any material loans, advances or capital contributions to, or investments in, any other person;

make any capital expenditures (or authorization or commitment with respect thereto) in a manner reasonably expected to cause expenditures of more than \$5 million individually or \$15 million in the aggregate;

enter into any new line of business outside of our existing business;

create, incur, assume, suffer to exist or otherwise be liable with respect to any material indebtedness for borrowed money or guarantees thereof other than in the ordinary course of business and in amounts and on terms consistent with past practices;

53

Table of Contents

enter into any agreement or arrangement pertaining to certain types of material contracts or enter into, renew or terminate any material contract other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;

waive, release or assign any material rights, claims or benefits of the Company or any of its subsidiaries;

grant or increase any severance or termination pay to (or amend any existing arrangement with) any director, officer or employee of the Company or any of its subsidiaries;

increase benefits payable under any existing severance or termination pay policies or employment agreements;

enter into any employment, deferred compensation or other similar agreement (or amend any such existing agreement) with any director, officer or employee of the Company or any of its subsidiaries;

establish, adopt or amend (except as required by applicable law) any collective bargaining, bonus, profit-sharing, thrift, pension, retirement, deferred compensation, compensation, stock option, restricted stock or other benefit plan or arrangement covering any director, officer or employee of the Company or any of its subsidiaries:

other than increases in annual base salary in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, increase compensation, bonus or other benefits payable to any director, officer or employee of the Company or any of its subsidiaries;

change our methods of financial accounting, except as required by concurrent changes in GAAP or in Regulation S-X of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, as agreed to by our independent public accountants:

amend any material tax return, change any method of accounting for tax purposes, enter into any closing agreement with respect to taxes, make, change or revoke any material tax election, settle or compromise any material tax liability or make or surrender any claim for a material refund of taxes;

compromise, settle or agree to settle any suit, action, claim, proceeding or investigation (including any suit, action, claim, proceeding or investigation relating to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby), or consent to the same, other than compromises, settlements or agreements that:

involve the payment of monetary damages not in excess of \$1 million individually or \$10 million in the aggregate,

otherwise are not material to the conduct of the business of the Company and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, and with respect to which Parent is given a reasonable opportunity to consult with us prior to our taking such action and

do not purport to bind or apply to the affiliates of Parent; or

agree, resolve or commit to do any of the foregoing.

Agreement to Take Further Action and to Use Reasonable Best Efforts

Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the merger agreement, we and Parent have agreed to use our respective reasonable best efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions and to do, or cause to be done, all things proper or advisable under applicable law to complete the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including:

preparing and filing as promptly as practicable with any governmental authority or other third party all documentation to effect all necessary filings, notices, petitions, statements, registrations, submissions of information, applications and other documents;

54

Table of Contents

obtaining and maintaining all approvals, consents, registrations, permits, authorizations and other confirmations required to be obtained from any governmental authority or other third party that are proper or advisable to complete the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement; and

cooperating with each other in connection with the preparation and filing of any such filings, notices, petitions, statements, registrations, submissions of information, applications and other documents.

If any objections are asserted with respect to the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement under any applicable law or if any action, suit or other proceeding is instituted or threatened by any governmental authority or any private party challenging any of the transactions contemplated thereby as violative of any applicable law, we and Parent have agreed to use our respective reasonable best efforts promptly to resolve such objections. To this end, Parent has agreed to hold separate or to divest any of the businesses or properties or assets of the Company and our subsidiaries, and the affiliates of Parent have agreed to restructure the equity ownership of Parent and the related governance rights with respect to Parent or the Company and our subsidiaries to obtain HSR Act clearance. The foregoing commitments include the prompt divestiture, liquidation, sale or other disposition of, or other appropriate action (including the placing in a trust or otherwise holding separate) with respect to Sallie Mae Bank, if Parent has been unable to obtain the requisite regulatory approvals relating to Sallie Mae Bank in a reasonably timely manner customary for other transactions of a similar nature.

In connection with obtaining the foregoing approvals, consents, registrations, permits, authorizations and other confirmations and in taking actions to resolve any such objections, Parent is not required to take actions that would be reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the financial condition, business or results of operations of the Company and our subsidiaries, taken as a whole, and other than as specified above, the affiliates of Parent are not required to take any actions, be subject to any conditions or enter into any agreements or commitments with respect to their respective businesses or the Company and our subsidiaries.

Financing

Cooperation of the Company

We have agreed to, and have agreed to cause our subsidiaries to (and to use our reasonable best efforts to cause our and their respective representatives to) provide such cooperation as may be reasonably requested by Parent in connection with the arrangement of the debt and equity financing, including:

participating in meetings, presentations, road shows, due diligence sessions and sessions with rating agencies;

assisting with the preparation of materials for rating agency presentations, offering documents, private placement memoranda, bank information memoranda, prospectuses and similar documents;

furnishing Parent and its debt financing sources with financial and other information regarding us and our subsidiaries as may be reasonably requested by Parent, including financial statements, pro forma financial information, financial data, audit reports and other information of the type customarily included in a registration statement;

obtaining customary accountants comfort letters, legal opinions, appraisals, surveys, title insurance and other documentation and items relating to the financing as reasonably requested by Parent;

providing monthly financial statements (excluding footnotes) within twenty-five days of the end of each month prior to the completion of the merger;

executing and delivering, as of the effective time of the merger, any pledge and security documents, other definitive financing documents, or other certificates, legal opinions or documents, as may be reasonably requested by Parent;

taking commercially reasonable actions necessary to permit the prospective lenders involved in the debt financing to evaluate the Company s and our subsidiaries current assets, cash management and accounting systems, policies and procedures relating thereto for the purposes of establishing collateral

55

Table of Contents

arrangements as of the effective time of the merger and establish bank and other accounts and blocked account agreements and lock box arrangements in connection with the debt financing as of the effective time of the merger;

obtaining waivers, consents, estoppels and approvals from other parties to material leases, encumbrances and contracts to which we or any of our subsidiaries is a party; and

taking all corporate actions reasonably requested by Parent that are necessary or customary to permit the completion of the financing and to permit the proceeds to be made available to Parent to complete the merger.

The merger agreement limits our obligation to incur any fees or expenses with respect to the debt or equity financing prior to the effective time of the merger.

Debt Financing

Parent has agreed, subject to the terms and conditions of the equity commitment letters, to use its reasonable best efforts to obtain debt financing on the terms and conditions described in the debt commitment letter, including using reasonable best efforts to:

negotiate definitive agreements with respect thereto on the terms and conditions contained therein (including the flex provisions) or on other terms reasonably acceptable to Parent; and

satisfy on a timely basis all conditions applicable to such financing in such definitive agreements.

Parent and Merger Sub may amend the debt commitment letter to add lenders, lead arrangers, bookrunners, syndication agents or similar entities who had not executed the debt commitment letter as of the date of the merger agreement and may otherwise replace or amend the debt commitment letter so long as such action would not reasonably be expected to materially delay or prevent the merger and so long as the terms are not materially less beneficial to Parent or Merger Sub, with respect to conditionality, than those in the debt commitment letter as in effect on the date of the merger agreement. Any amendment of the debt commitment letter will be subject to the consent of the Lender Parties. Furthermore, Parent may engage in an equity syndication to include other investors in Parent. In the event that all conditions to the availability of the financing have been satisfied, Parent must use its reasonable best efforts to cause the lenders and other persons to fund the debt financing and equity financing required to complete the merger.

In the event any portion of the debt financing becomes unavailable on the terms and conditions contemplated in the debt commitment letter, Parent will promptly notify us and Parent will use its reasonable best efforts to obtain alternative financing from alternative sources on terms not materially less beneficial to Parent and Merger Sub (as determined in the reasonable judgment of Parent), in an amount sufficient to complete the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, as promptly as possible. In addition, Parent has agreed that, in the event that:

all or any portion of the debt financing structured as high yield financing has not been completed;

subject to limited exceptions, all closing conditions contained in the merger agreement have been satisfied or waived; and

the bridge facility contemplated by the debt commitment letter is available on the terms and conditions described in the debt commitment letter:

then the Parent shall cause the proceeds of the bridge financing to replace the high yield financing no later than the last day of the marketing period. See Effective Time; The Marketing Period beginning on page 48 for a discussion of the marketing period.

56

Convertible Notes

If requested by Parent in writing, we will, to the extent permitted by the indenture governing the Company s Floating Rate Convertible Senior Debentures due 2035, issue a notice of redemption for the outstanding debentures pursuant to the applicable provisions of the indenture.

Conditions to the Merger

Conditions to Each Party s Obligations. Each party s obligation to complete the merger is subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the following conditions:

the merger agreement must have been approved and adopted by the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes entitled to be cast by holders of the outstanding shares of the Company s common stock;

absence of any applicable law prohibiting the completion of the merger; and

any applicable waiting period under the HSR Act relating to the merger shall have expired or been terminated and such other approvals and consents the failure of which to obtain would result in a Material Adverse Effect shall have been obtained.

Conditions to Parent s and Merger Sub s Obligations. The obligation of Parent and Merger Sub to complete the merger is subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the following additional conditions:

the Company must have performed in all material respects all of its obligations required to be performed by it at or prior to the effective time of the merger;

subject to certain materiality thresholds, the representations and warranties of the Company set forth in the merger agreement must be true and correct as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the effective time of the merger as though made on and as of the effective time of the merger (except that representations and warranties that by their terms speak specifically as of the date of the merger agreement or another date must be true and correct as of such date); and

Parent must have received a certificate signed on behalf of the Company by an executive officer of the Company to the foregoing effect.

Conditions to the Company s Obligations. Our obligation to complete the merger is subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the following further conditions:

each of Parent and Merger Sub must have performed in all material respects all of its obligations required to be performed by it at or prior to the effective time of the merger;

the representations and warranties of Parent and Merger Sub contained in the merger agreement must be true in all material respects at and as of the effective time of the merger as if made at and as of such time (except that representations and warranties that by their terms speak specifically as of the date of the merger agreement or another date shall be true and correct as of such date); and

the Company must have received a certificate signed by an executive officer of Parent to the foregoing effect.

To the extent legally permitted, our board of directors (acting through the transaction committee if such committee still exists) can waive compliance with the foregoing conditions. Our board of directors is not presently aware of any condition to the merger that cannot be satisfied. Our board of directors intends to re-solicit stockholder approval if either party waives material conditions to the closing of the merger and such changes in the terms of the merger render the disclosure that the Company previously provided to the stockholders materially misleading.

57

Restrictions on Solicitations of Other Offers

The merger agreement provides that neither the Company nor any of our subsidiaries will authorize or permit any of our respective directors, officers, employees, investment bankers, attorneys, accountants and other advisors or representatives to directly or indirectly:

solicit, initiate or knowingly take any action to facilitate or encourage the submission of any offer, proposal or inquiry from any third party relating to the acquisition of securities or assets of the Company;

enter into or participate in any discussions or negotiations with, furnish any information relating to the Company or any of our subsidiaries or afford access to the business, properties, assets, books or records of the Company or any of our subsidiaries to, otherwise cooperate in any way with, or knowingly assist, participate in, facilitate or encourage any effort by, any third party that is seeking to make a proposal relating to the acquisition of securities or assets of the Company;

fail to make and include in the proxy statement, or withdraw or modify in a manner adverse to Parent, the board of directors recommendation that stockholders approve and adopt the merger agreement (or recommend an acquisition proposal from a third party or take any action or make any statement inconsistent with the board of directors recommendation in favor of the approval of the merger agreement); or

enter into any agreement in principle, letter of intent, term sheet or other similar instrument relating to any proposal by a third party relating to the acquisition of securities or assets of the Company.

Notwithstanding the aforementioned restrictions, at any time prior to the approval of the merger agreement by our stockholders, we are permitted to engage in discussions or negotiations with, or provide information with respect to the Company to, any third party to the extent that:

we receive a written acquisition proposal from a third party that our board of directors (acting through the transaction committee if such committee still exists) believes in good faith to be bona fide;

our board of directors (acting through the transaction committee if such committee still exists) determines in good faith, after consultation with its independent financial advisors and outside counsel, that such acquisition proposal constitutes or could reasonably be expected to result in a superior proposal; and

after consultation with its outside counsel, our board of directors (acting through the transaction committee) determines in good faith that the failure to take such action would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable law.

In such cases, we will not, and will not allow our representatives to, disclose any non-public information to such person without entering into a confidentiality agreement that contains provisions that are no less favorable in the aggregate to us than those contained in the confidentiality agreements entered into with the lead members of the Investor Group and that does not prevent or impede our compliance with any of its disclosure or other obligations under the merger agreement. Also, we will promptly provide to Parent any material non-public information concerning us or our subsidiaries provided to such other person that was not previously provided to Parent.

We will promptly (within one business day) notify Parent in the event we receive an acquisition proposal, including the material terms and conditions thereof, and will keep Parent reasonably apprised as to the status and any material

developments, discussions and negotiations concerning the same. Without limiting the foregoing, we will promptly (within one business day) notify Parent orally and in writing if we begin providing information or engage in negotiations concerning an acquisition proposal.

An acquisition proposal means, other than the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, any offer, proposal or inquiry from any third party relating to (A) any acquisition or purchase, direct or indirect, of 25% or more of the consolidated assets of the Company and our subsidiaries or 25% or more of any class of equity or voting securities of the Company or any of our subsidiaries whose assets, individually or in the

58

Table of Contents

aggregate, constitute 25% or more of the consolidated assets of the Company, (B) any tender offer (including a self-tender offer) or exchange offer that, if completed, would result in such third party s beneficially owning 25% or more of any class of equity or voting securities of the Company or any of our subsidiaries whose assets, individually or in the aggregate, constitute 25% or more of the consolidated assets of the Company or (C) a merger, consolidation, share exchange, business combination, sale of substantially all the assets, reorganization, recapitalization, liquidation, dissolution or other similar transaction involving the Company or any of our subsidiaries whose assets, individually or in the aggregate, constitute 25% or more of the consolidated assets of the Company.

A superior proposal means an acquisition proposal that our board of directors (acting through the transaction committee if such committee still exists) in good faith determines would result in a transaction that is more favorable from a financial point of view to the stockholders of the Company than the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement (x) after receiving the advice of a financial advisor (who shall be a nationally recognized investment banking firm), (y) after taking into account the likelihood and timing of completion of such transaction on the terms set forth therein (as compared to the terms in the merger agreement) and (z) after taking into account all appropriate legal (with the advice of outside counsel), financial (including the financing terms of any such proposal), regulatory or other aspects of such proposal and any other relevant factors permitted by applicable law. For purposes of the definition of superior proposal, the references to 25% or more in the definition of acquisition proposal shall be deemed to be references to a majority.

Recommendation Withdrawal/Termination in Connection with a Superior Proposal

The merger agreement requires us to duly call and hold a meeting of our stockholders to approve and adopt the merger agreement. In this regard, our board of directors has resolved to recommend that our stockholders approve and adopt the merger agreement. However, at any time prior to the approval and adoption of the merger agreement by our stockholders, if we receive an acquisition proposal that our board of directors (acting through the transaction committee if such committee still exists) concludes in good faith constitutes a superior proposal (after giving effect to any adjustments to the terms of the merger agreement offered by Parent), our board of directors (acting through the transaction committee if such committee still exists) may withdraw or modify in a manner adverse to Parent its recommendation that our stockholders approve and adopt the merger agreement (or recommend an alternative acquisition proposal or take any action or make any statement inconsistent with its recommendation that our stockholders approve and adopt the merger agreement, and/or terminate the merger agreement and enter into a definitive agreement with respect to a superior proposal if our board of directors (acting through the transaction committee if such committee still exists) determines in good faith, after consultation with outside counsel, that the failure to take such action would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable law.

To the extent the board proposes to take the foregoing actions with regard to its recommendation, it may only do so after:

giving written notice to Parent at least four (4) business days in advance of its intention to change its recommendation or terminate the merger agreement; and

negotiating in good faith during such four-day period with Parent (to the extent Parent desires to negotiate) to make such adjustments in the terms and conditions of the merger agreement so that such acquisition proposal ceases, in the judgment of our board of directors (acting through the transaction committee if such committee still exists) to constitute a superior proposal.

In addition, we are not entitled to enter into any agreement with respect to a superior proposal unless the merger agreement has been or is concurrently terminated in accordance with its terms and we have concurrently paid to Parent the \$900 million termination fee as described in further detail in Termination Fees beginning on page 61.

Termination of the Merger Agreement

The merger agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the completion of the merger, whether before or after stockholder approval has been obtained:

by mutual written consent of the Company and Parent; or

by either the Company or Parent, if:

the merger is not completed on or before February 15, 2008, so long as the failure of the merger to be completed by such date is not the result of, or caused by, the failure of the terminating party to comply with the terms of the merger agreement;

there shall be any applicable law that makes completion of the merger illegal or otherwise prohibits or enjoins the Company or Parent from consummating the merger and such enjoinment is final and nonappealable; or

our stockholders, at the special meeting or at any adjournment or postponement thereof at which the merger agreement is voted on, fail to approve and adopt the merger agreement; or

by Parent, if:

our board of directors fails to make (and include in the proxy statement), or withdraws or modifies in a manner adverse to Parent its recommendation that the stockholders of the Company approve and adopt the merger agreement (or recommends an acquisition proposal or takes any action or makes any statement inconsistent with its recommendation that the stockholders of the Company approve and adopt the merger agreement); or

the Company breaches its obligations to call the special meeting for the purpose of voting on the approval and adoption of the merger agreement or to not solicit, initiate or knowingly take any action to facilitate or encourage the submission of any acquisition proposals; or

the Company breaches any of its representations, warranties, covenants or agreements under the merger agreement in a manner that would give rise to the failure of certain conditions to closing and the breach is not, or is not capable of being, cured within sixty days of receipt of written notice by Parent to the Company (but not later than February 15, 2008); *provided* that neither Parent nor Merger Sub is then in breach of the merger agreement so as to cause specified conditions to closing to not be satisfied; or

by the Company, if:

such termination is effected prior to obtaining stockholder approval in order to enter into an agreement with respect to a superior proposal, but only to the extent we concurrently with such termination pay Parent the termination fee as described below;

Parent or Merger Sub has breached any of its representations, warranties, covenants or agreements under the merger agreement in a manner that would give rise to the failure of certain conditions to closing and the breach is not, or is not capable of being, cured within sixty days of receipt of written notice by the Company

to Parent (but not later than February 15, 2008); *provided* that the Company is not in material breach of the merger agreement so as to cause the closing conditions relating to Parent s and Merger Sub s obligations to complete the merger not to be satisfied; or

the merger is not completed on or prior to the second business day after the final day of the marketing period and all conditions to the obligations of Parent and Merger Sub (which include the Company having performed its obligations, other than delivery of any officer s certificate) have been satisfied and such conditions continue to be satisfied.

60

Termination Fees

Payable by the Company

We must pay Parent a termination fee of \$900 million upon termination of the merger agreement in the following circumstances:

Parent terminates the merger agreement because our board of directors fails to make (and include in the proxy statement), or withdraws or modifies in a manner adverse to Parent, its recommendation that the stockholders of the Company approve and adopt the merger agreement (or recommends an acquisition proposal or takes any action or makes any statement inconsistent with its recommendation that the stockholders of the Company approve and adopt the merger agreement); or

Parent terminates the merger agreement because the Company breaches its obligations to call the special meeting for the purpose of voting on the approval and adoption of the merger agreement or to not solicit, initiate or knowingly take any action to facilitate or encourage the submission of any acquisition proposals from third parties; or

we terminate the merger agreement prior to the special meeting in order to enter into a definitive agreement with respect to a superior proposal.

We must also pay Parent a termination fee of \$900 million in the following circumstances:

we or Parent terminate the merger agreement because the merger is not completed by February 15, 2008, and (i) prior to February 15, 2008 a bona fide acquisition proposal has been made by a third party and (ii) within twelve months after such termination, we enter into a definitive agreement with respect to, or complete, any acquisition proposal; or

we or Parent terminate the merger agreement because our stockholders, at the special meeting or at any adjournment or postponement thereof at which the merger agreement is voted on, fail to approve and adopt the merger agreement, and (i) prior to the special meeting a bona fide acquisition proposal has been made by a third party and (ii) within twelve months after such termination, we enter into a definitive agreement with respect to, or complete any acquisition proposal.

Payable by Parent

Parent has agreed to pay us a termination fee of \$900 million if the merger agreement is terminated under the following circumstances:

we terminate the merger agreement because Parent or Merger Sub has breached any of its representations, warranties, covenants or agreements under the merger agreement in a manner that would give rise to the failure of certain conditions to closing and the breach is not, or is not capable of being, cured within sixty days of receipt of written notice by the Company to Parent (but not later than February 15, 2008), *provided* that the Company is not in breach of the merger agreement so as to cause the closing conditions relating to Parent and Merger Sub s obligations to complete the merger not to be satisfied, and at the time of such termination there is no state of facts or circumstances that would reasonably be expected to cause the conditions to the obligations of Parent and Merger Sub (other than delivery of an officer s certificate) not to be satisfied by February 15,

2008;

we terminate the merger agreement in the situation where the merger is not completed on or prior to the second business day after the final day of the marketing period and all conditions to the obligations of Parent and Merger Sub (which include the Company having performed its obligations, other than delivery of any officer s certificate) have been satisfied and such conditions continue to be satisfied; or

we or Parent terminate the merger agreement because the merger is not completed by February 15, 2008 as a result of Parent or its affiliates failing to satisfy the HSR Act condition to closing.

61

Indemnification and Insurance

Parent has agreed to cause the surviving corporation after the merger to indemnify and hold harmless, to the fullest extent permitted under applicable law (including with respect to the advancement of expenses as incurred), each of our present and former directors and officers and the directors and officers of our subsidiaries, against any costs or expenses (including reasonable attorneys fees), judgments, fines, losses, claims, damages or liabilities incurred in connection with any claim, action, suit, proceeding or investigation, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, arising out of or related to such director s or officer s service as a director or officer of the Company or our subsidiaries.

Prior to the completion of the merger, we or the surviving corporation will obtain and fully pay the premium for the non-cancellable extension of the directors and officers liability coverage of our existing directors and officers insurance policies and our existing fiduciary liability insurance policies, in each case for a claims reporting or discovery period of at least six years from and after the effective time of the merger with respect to any claim related to any period or time at or prior to the effective time of the merger. The insurance coverage will be obtained from an insurance carrier with a comparable credit rating as our current insurance carrier with respect to directors and officers liability insurance and fiduciary liability insurance with terms, conditions, retentions and limits of liability that are no less advantageous in the aggregate than the coverage provided under our existing policies.

If we and the surviving corporation for any reason fail to obtain such insurance policies, known as tail insurance policies, as of the effective time of the merger, then the surviving corporation must maintain in effect for a period of at least six years from and after the effective time of the merger the insurance policies that were in place as of the date of the merger agreement, or purchase comparable insurance policies for such six-year period, with terms, conditions, retentions and limits of liability that are no less advantageous in the aggregate than the coverage provided under our existing policies, provided that in no event is Parent or the surviving corporation required to expend for such policies an annual premium amount in excess of 300% of the annual premiums currently paid by the Company for such insurance. If the annual premiums of such insurance coverage exceed such amount, the surviving corporation must obtain a policy with the greatest coverage available for a cost not exceeding such amount.

Employee Benefits

For a period of twelve months following the effective time of the merger, we and Parent have agreed to provide to each of the Company s and our subsidiaries employees base salary and annual bonus opportunities not less than, and benefits that in the aggregate are substantially similar to, the base salary and annual bonus opportunities and benefits provided to each such employee immediately prior to the closing of the merger. This obligation excludes, for all purposes, equity-based compensation. The aforementioned obligations, however, do not give any of our employees any right to continued employment or impair in any way our right to terminate the employment of any employee.

We and Parent have agreed that all of the Company s and our subsidiaries current and former employees will receive full credit for service with the Company, our subsidiaries, affiliates and predecessors for purposes of eligibility, vesting and benefit accrual (but not including accrual of benefits under any defined benefit pension plan) under the employee benefit plans and arrangements maintained by us or Parent in which such employees participate after the closing of the merger.

With respect to all welfare benefit plans maintained by the Company or our subsidiaries or Parent for the benefit of employees of the Company or any of our subsidiaries on and after the closing of the merger, we and Parent will cause there to be waived any eligibility requirements or pre-existing condition limitations and to give effect, in determining

any deductible and maximum out-of-pocket limitations, to amounts paid by such employees with respect to similar plans maintained by us prior to the effective time of the merger.

62

Amendment, Extension and Waiver

The parties may amend or waive any provision of the merger agreement prior to the effective time of the merger, but only if such amendment or waiver is in writing and is signed. In the case of an amendment, the writing must be signed by each party to the merger agreement. In the case of a waiver, the writing must be signed by each party against whom the waiver is to be effective; *provided* that, after our stockholders have approved and adopted the merger agreement, there can be no amendment or waiver that reduces the amount or changes the kind of consideration to be received in the merger without the stockholders further approval. Any waiver by the Company or entry into an amendment by the Company must be approved by the transaction committee if such committee still exists.

Specific Performance and Limitation on Liability

The parties have agreed that the Company is not entitled to seek an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of the merger agreement by Parent or Merger Sub or any remedy to enforce specifically the terms and provisions of the merger agreement. Parent and Merger Sub are entitled to seek an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of the merger agreement by the Company or to enforce specifically the performance of the terms and provisions of the merger agreement by the Company in any federal court located in the State of Delaware or any Delaware state court, in addition to any other remedy to which they are entitled at law or in equity.

The Company s sole and exclusive remedy with respect to any breach of the merger agreement will be the termination of the merger agreement in accordance with its terms and payment by Parent to the Company of the \$900 million termination fee, if applicable.

SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

On May 22, 2007, the Company announced that Thomas J. Fitzpatrick, Chief Executive Officer and Vice Chairman, was leaving the Company effective May 22, 2007. Mr. Fitzpatrick also tendered his resignation from the board of directors, which was accepted effective as of May 22, 2007. On May 22, 2007, the Company also announced that C.E. Andrews, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer, was appointed Chief Executive Officer of the Company effective immediately. The departure of Mr. Fitzpatrick and appointment of Mr. Andrews was reported by the Company in its Current Report on Form 8-K filed on May 22, 2007. In accordance with the terms of the merger agreement, Parent and Merger Sub provided their written consent to the Company with respect to the termination of Mr. Fitzpatrick and the appointment of Mr. Andrews as Chief Executive Officer and have agreed that such termination and appointment will not be taken into account for purposes of determining whether a material adverse effect (as defined in the merger agreement) has occurred.

On July 10, 2007, Parent informed the Company that Parent believes that the current legislative proposals pending before the House and Senate could result in a failure of the conditions to the closing of the merger to be satisfied. The Company strongly disagrees with this assertion, intends to proceed towards the closing of the merger as rapidly as possible and will take all steps to protect stockholders interests.

63

MARKET PRICE OF COMMON STOCK

The Company s common stock is listed for trading on the NYSE under the symbol SLM. The following table sets forth, for the fiscal quarters indicated, the high and low sales prices per share as reported on the NYSE composite tape and dividends declared for the Company s common stock.

	High	Low	idend clared
FISCAL YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2005			
First Quarter	\$ 55.13	\$ 46.39	\$ 0.19
Second Quarter	\$ 51.46	\$ 45.56	\$ 0.22
Third Quarter	\$ 53.98	\$ 48.85	\$ 0.22
Fourth Quarter	\$ 56.48	\$ 51.32	\$ 0.22
FISCAL YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2006			
First Quarter	\$ 58.35	\$ 51.86	\$ 0.22
Second Quarter	\$ 55.21	\$ 50.05	\$ 0.25
Third Quarter	\$ 53.07	\$ 45.76	\$ 0.25
Fourth Quarter	\$ 52.09	\$ 44.65	\$ 0.25
FISCAL YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2007			
First Quarter	\$ 49.96	\$ 40.30	\$ 0.25

The closing sale price of the Company s common stock on the NYSE on April 12, 2007, the last trading day prior to press reports of rumors regarding a potential acquisition of the Company, was \$40.75 per share. On July [], 2007, the most recent practicable date before this proxy statement was printed, the closing price for the Company s common stock on the NYSE was \$[] per share. You are encouraged to obtain current market quotations for the Company s common stock in connection with voting your shares.

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT

Principal Stockholders

To the Company s knowledge, the following institutions beneficially owned more than 5% of the Company s outstanding common stock on December 31, 2006. The holdings reported below are based solely on Schedules 13G and amendments thereto filed with the SEC as of March 15, 2007. The Company is not aware of any other beneficial owner who became the beneficial owner of 5% or more of the Company s common stock between December 31, 2006 and March 15, 2007.

Name and Address of Beneficial Owner	Shares(1)	Percent of Class as of December 31, 2006	
Capital Group International, Inc.(2) 11100 Santa Monica Blvd.	47,818,070	11.6%	

Los Angeles, CA 90025
Barrow, Hanley, Mewhinney & Strauss, Inc.(3)
2200 Ross Avenue, 31st Floor

Dallas, TX 75201 27,280,054 6.6%

The TCW Group, Inc., on behalf of the TCW Business Unit(4)

865 South Figueroa Street

Los Angeles, CA 90017 21,483,055 5.2%

(1) Except as indicated, each institution has sole investment power and has sole power to vote with respect to the shares listed.

64

Table of Contents

- (2) Based on information contained in Amendment No. 9 to Schedule 13G filed on February 12, 2007, by Capital Group International, Inc. and Capital Guardian Trust Company, wherein they reported that Capital Group International, Inc. has sole voting power relative to 36,557,700 shares and sole investment power relative to 47,818,070 shares, and that Capital Guardian Trust Company has sole voting power relative to 24,896,230 shares and sole investment power relative to 35,069,090 shares. Capital Group International, Inc. is a holding company for a group of investment management companies, including Capital Guardian Trust Company, which is organized as a bank. Capital Group International, Inc. and Capital Guardian Trust Company disclaim beneficial ownership of these shares. The address of Capital Guardian Trust Company is the same as that of Capital Group International, Inc. above.
- (3) Based on information contained in the Schedule 13G filed on February 9, 2007, by Barrow, Hanley, Mewhinney & Strauss, Inc, which we refer to as Barrow. Barrow has sole voting power relative to 7,433,423 shares and shared voting power relative to 19,846,631 shares.
- (4) Based on information contained in the Schedule 13G filed February 12, 2007, by The TCW Group, Inc., which we refer to as TCW, on behalf of the TCW Business Unit. TCW has sole voting power relative to zero shares and shared voting power relative to 18,470,765 shares. The four subsidiaries of The TCW Group, Inc. that constitute the TCW Business Unit are: (i) Trust Company of the West, a California corporation, (ii) TCW Asset Management Company, a California corporation, (iii) TCW Investment Management Company, a California corporation, and (iv) TCW Capital Investment Corporation, a California corporation. The ultimate parent company of TCW is Societe Generale, S.A., a corporation formed under the laws of France.

65

Directors and Executive Officers

The following table sets forth information concerning beneficial ownership of the Company s common stock as of June 15, 2007 for: (i) each director; (ii) and the named executive officers for 2007; (iii) the directors and executive officers as a group; and (iv) each beneficial holder of more than 5% of our voting securities.

Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC and generally includes voting or investment power with respect to securities. In the table below, options that are exercisable or will become exercisable into shares the Company s common stock within sixty days of the date of this proxy statement, if any, are deemed to be outstanding and to be beneficially owned by the person holding the options for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of the person, but are not treated as outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of any other person.

		V	Total Beneficial	Percent of
	Shares(1)	Vested Options(2)	Ownership(3)	Class
Non-Employee Directors				
Ann Torre Bates Charles L. Daley	18,522(4) 41,290(5)	218,177 308,924	236,699 350,214	*